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ABSTRACT

This study used epidemic, cultural deviance, and social
learning perspectives to examine the extent: to which exposure
to various forms of violence predicted violent behavior among
8 67 African-American youth. The study examined the following
macro-level predictors of childhood violence: neighborhood
violence, neighborhood SES, neighborhood subculture of
violence, and percent African American. The following microlevel predictors were examined: street code, associating with
violent peers, corporal punishment, parental violence, and
warm/supportive parenting. Using hierarchical linear modeling
techniques (HLM), the results showed that neighborhood SES was
the only macro-level variable to exert a significant influence
on violence. Furthermore, childhood violence was significantly
related to street code, violent peers, parental violent
behavior, and warm/supportive parenting. Overall, the results
indicated that micro-level variables explained 27% of the
variance, and macro-level variables explained an additional
3%. These findings demonstrate the importance of micro-level
factors in predicting violence. It was concluded that simply
living in a violent neighborhood does not produce violent
children, but that family, peer, and individual
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characteristics at the micro-level play a large role in.
predicting violence in children.
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CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

Although declining, violence is affecting millions of
U.S. residents and neighborhoods. In 1998, approximately 1.5
million violent crimes were reported to law enforcement
agencies (FBI, 1998). According to the 1998 Uniform Crime
Report (UCR), sixty-four percent of all violent crimes
reported in 1998 were aggravated assaults (FBI, 1998).
Robberies accounted for 29 percent of the violent crime in the
U.S. Forcible rapes accounted for 6 percent of the violent
crime total, while homicides accounted for 1 percent (FBI,
1998).
Of all of the adverse consequences of violence, most
disturbing has been its increasing and devastating impact upon
children. That is, children have become intimately acquainted
to violence as victims and witnesses to daily incidents of
community violence (Richters & Martinez, 1993). Recent studies
indicate that 80 to 90 percent of children living in urban
settings are direct victims of or witnesses to significant
acts of violence in their neighborhoods, schools, or
communities (Bell & Jenkins, 1993; Fitzpatrick & Boldizar,
1993; Osofsky et al., 1993; Richters & Martinez, 1993). For
example, in a study of children aged 6 to 10 in a moderately
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violent neighborhood in Washington, D.C., Richters and
Martinez (1993) fovind that 45% of the children had observed
muggings, 31% had seen stabbings, 27% had witnessed shootings,
and 37% had viewed dead bodies. In another study, almost every
child in a Chicago pxiblic housing development had seen a
shooting by age five (Bell & Jenkins, 1991). However, the risk
of involvement in violence (as offender or victim) is not
equally distributed across all neighborhoods and demographic
groups- Rather, it is concentrated disproportionately among
African Americans, particularly those individuals residing in
disadvantaged neighborhoods (Anderson, 1999; Wilson, 1996).
Numerous investigations indicate that African-American
youths are the persons most likely to display violent behavior
as well as be the victims of this sort of behavior (Anderson,
1999; Elliott, 1994; Farrington, 1998; Oliver, 1994). In 1997,
forty-four percent of the total arrests for violent crimes in
the U.S. involved African Americans under the age of 18
(Maguire & Pastore, 1998). According to the 1998 UCR, data
based on one victim and one offender indicate that 94% of the
homicides among African Americans were committed by African
Americans. Hamburg (1998:33) notes, "Homicide has been the
leading cause of death among African-American males and
females between the ages of 15-24 years for more than ten
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years." Black males aged 15-24 are seven times more likely to
be murdered than similarly aged Caucasian males (Fingerhut &
Kleinman, 1990). The homicide rate for Black females is 3.5
times higher than for similarly aged Caucasian females (Mercy
et al., 1993). In a Philadelphia community, one study found
that violence-related injury rates for African Americans aged
15-49 surpassed any other type of injury (Wishner et al.,
1991).
Concern about the high rates of youth violence among the
African-American youth population has made identification of
contributing factors a research priority (Reiss & Roth, 1993).
Researchers have cited a number of risk factors associated
with the high incidents of violence among youths such as
family structure, corporal punishment, delinquent peer groups,
neighborhood violence, antisocial parents, and oppositional
culture (Anderson, 1999; Elliott, Huizinga, & Menard, 1989;
Gottfredson & Hirschi, 1990; McCord, 1997; Moffitt, 1997;
Oliver, 1994; Sampson & Laub, 1993; Simons et al., 1998;
Straus, 1991; Warr & Stafford, 1991; Wilson, 1996). These
researchers have provided many insights into the degree to
which various risk factors lead to violent behavior. Despite a
good deal of theoretical discussion, there have been few
empirical tests on the roles of neighborhood violence, SES,
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and tolerance of violence on predicting violence among
African-American youths while controlling for family, peer
associations, and individual characteristics.
The present study uses epidemic, cultural deviance, and
social learning perspectives to examine the extent to which
exposure to various forms of neighborhood and family violence
is associated with violence among African-American youth. In
particular, this study use multilevel modeling to examine the
macro-level effects of neighborhood violence, neighborhood
SES, and neighborhood tolerance of violence on predicting
violent behavior. At the micro level, I assess the effects of
associating with violent peers, adopting a street code,
parental violent behavior, corporal punishment, and quality
parenting on predicting violent behavior.
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CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW
The literature review is structured as follows. The first
section presents a brief rationale for targeting AfricanAmerican youth in this study. The second section provides a
discussion on the epidemic perspective and neighborhood
violence. In the third section, I discuss the concentrated
disadvantage and problem behaviors. In the forth section,
Anderson's (1999) *code of the street" thesis is presented.
The fifth section provides a discussion on peer influences and
violence. The sixth section presents an overview of the
literature on social learning within the family, corporal
punishment, and exposure to antisocial and violent parental
behavior. The seventh section examines the literature on
parenting in high-risk neighborhoods. In the final section, I
will discuss complexities associated v/ith studying
neighborhood influences. After which, a detailed discussion of
the research methodology and analytical technique to be
presented in chapter 3 will be discussed. Subsequent chapters
of the dissertation will present the results and discussion
sections.

6

Rationale for Targeting African-American Youth
A sparse amount of attention has addressed the behavioral
responses of African-American youths exposed to community
violence (Martinez & Richters, 1993) .

The paucity of research

examining the effects of violence on African Americans is
unfortxinate, inasmuch as crime and violence disproportionately
involve members of low-SES ethnic minority communities
(Anderson, 1997; Wolfgang & Cohen, 1987).
Targeting the effects of exposure to violence among
African-American youths is important for several reasons.
First, there is growing empirical evidence suggesting that
violence against African Americans is significantly higher
than for other racial groups (Freeman, Mokros, & Poznanski,
1993; Wolfgang & Cohen, 1987; Wyatt, 1985). For example, urban
African-American youth experience more violence than youth
residing in middle- to upper-class communities (Gladstein,
Rusonis, & Heald, 1992). As Mentioned earlier, homicide has
emerged as the number one cause of death among AfricanAmerican males and females aged 15 to 24 (Rosenberg, 1989).
The absolute numbers are quite staggering, as 20,315 young
African-American males died via homicide between 1978 and 1987
(Centers for Disease Control, 1991). Additionally, between
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1973 and 1990 the rate of victimization from crimes of
violence for African Americans ranged from 33.4 to 49.7 per
hundred thousand, while for Whites it ranged from 27.5 to 33.4
(Bureau of Justice Statistics, 1992).
Second, African-American youth are more likely to live in
areas that are typically impoverished and crime-ridden
(Anderson, 1990; Houk & Warren, 1991; Wilson, 1996). Exposure
to commxinity violence, coupled with impoverishment, appears to
be a fertile breeding condition for varying levels of
behavioral responses. Understanding how impoverished, AfricanAmerican youth adjust to the threats and challenges posed by
exposure to community violence nay serve as a useful framework
in understanding and treating childhood psychopathology. That
is, studying African-American youth allows us to find
correlates of resiliency, and subsequently, develop better
informed and more ecologically valid intervention strategies.
Third, a history of violent victimization has been
associated with violent behavior (Pynoos & Nader, 1990;
Wolfgang, Figlio, & Sellin, 1972). For example, Durant et al.
(1994) found that the strongest predictors of the use of
violence among African-American youth were previous exposure
to violence and a history of victimization. The fact that
violence disproportionately involves members of low SES,
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ethnic minority communities not only as victims, but as
perpetrators as well (Anderson, 1999; Wolfgang & Cohen, 1987),
suggests that research should target this population. If
researchers are going to understand the deleterious effects of
crime and violence, it is important that they focus on those
who are affected most.
In summary, targeting the effects of exposure to
community violence in African-American youth can increase our
understanding of childhood psychopathology, increase our
knowledge of the effects that exposure to violence has on
youths, and serve as a useful framework in developing wellinformed and culturally competent intervention strategies-

Epidemic Perspective and Neighborhood Violence
In their comprehensive review of the literature on
neighborhood effects, Jencks and Mayer (1990) emphasized a
perspective on neighborhood influences on individuals. They
termed this the 'epidemic perspective." The basic assumption
of the epidemic perspective is that social problems are
* contagious" and are spread through peer influences. Jencks
and Mayer (1990: 113) suggest that "^epidemic models focus on
the way in which peers influence one another's behavior, and
they assxjitie that *like begets like.'" This concept has been
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echoed by several other researchers (Coulton & Pandey, 1992;
Crane, 1991; Mayer & Jencks, 1989; South & Crowder, 1999;
Tienda, 1991).
It is apparent that not all adolescents are susceptible
to peer influence, especially in regards to participation in
antisocial or delinquent behavior. Individual differences in
susceptibility to peer influence account for different
outcomes under conditions of similar exposure, but the
likelihood of engaging in antisocial behavior increases with
exposure to those already engaging in such behavior. For
example, if children grow up in a neighborhood where a lot of
their neighbors are using drugs and engaging in delinquent
behavior, the children will be more likely to participate in
such behaviors themselves. However, Jencks and Mayer (1990)
have noted that this view is problematic, as it suggests that
all neighborhoods will end up internally homogeneous. In other
words, they argue that if epidemic models are to be convincing
they must specify individual differences in susceptibility to
neighborhood influences.
The epidemic perspective can therefore be used to examine
the effects of neighborhood violence on predicting violent
behavior. Recent studies have found that neighborhoods
characterized by violence have been associated with various
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childhood problems, including aggression and hostility
(Anderson, 1997; Durant et al., 1994; Garbarino et al., 1992;
Sampson, 1997; Tolan & Guerra, 1994; Tolan & Loeber, 1993).
Exposure to physical violence in the neighborhood may be
pertinent in the development of violent behavior among
African-American youths, especially those who are
disproportionately exposed to community violence (Lorion &
Saltzman, 1994; Schubiner, Scott, & Tzelepis, 1993; Shakoor &
Chalmers, 1991). Indeed, several researchers have found that
African-American youths who have witnessed high rates of
community violence are more likely to display antisocial
behavior than are youths who have witnessed little or no
community violence (Bell & Jenkins, 1993; Durant et al., 1994;
Garbarino et al., 1992; Richters & Martinez, 1993; Tolan &
Guerra, 1994; Tolan & Loeber, 1993). For instance, Durant et
al. (1994) found that self-reported use of violence among
African-American adolescents was significantly related to
previous exposure to violence. Similarly, Richters and
Martinez (1993) found that those children living in a violent
neighborhood and who had unstable home environments were more
likely to experience school failure and display problem
behaviors.
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Besides the increased susceptibility to commit violence,
there are other effects of violence on youth development.
Garbarino et al. (1992) described a category of pathological
adaptation to chronic community violence. Included within this
category were conditions involving generalized desensitization
to the threat and consequences of violence and an almost
addictive pursuit to engage in antisocial behaviors.
Furthermore, researchers have argued that children who
experience extensive community violence may exhibit fatalistic
behaviors and thoughts, frequently convinced that they are
going to die at a young age (Duranr et al., 1994; van der
Kolk, 1987). This sense of *futurelessness" may be apparent,
for example, in dangerous play and rhrill seeking or when
chronically exposed children are asked to consider their life
goals (Kotlowitz, 1991; Schwab-Stone et al., 1995). In an
effort to alleviate this fatalistic behavior, children may
associate with violent individuals in the neighborhood,
acquire weapons, and carry out even further violence (Durant
et al., 1994; Schwab-Stone et al., 1995). These remorseless
acts of violence and retribution associated with gang violence
may, in part, be the results of the "truncated" moral
development of children growing up in persistently dangerous
neighborhoods (Anderson, 1997; Oliver, 1994). As Wilson
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(1991:xii) noted, *in these neighborhoods [troubled with
violence]..., yo^lngsters are more likely to see violence as a
way of life."
These findings support the idea that a neighborhood
characterized by violence poses unique challenges for
children. This array of challenges places children at a
compoiinded risk for antisocial behavior. Following the
framework of the epidemic perspective, one of the primary
research questions derived here is whether neighborhoods exert
influence on child behavior—net of individual characteristics.
In line with expectations of the epidemic model, I expect that
neighborhood violence will directly influence the level of
violent behavior. In particular, it is hypothesized that
neighborhood violence will lead to increases in violent
behavior.

Concentrated Disadvantage and Problem Behaviors
The impact of neighborhood violence on children is
further complicated by the structural changes which have led
to the depopulation of working- and middle-class minority
neighborhoods, resulting in a concentration of the most
disadvantaged populations (Wilson, 1987). Wilson (1987) argues
that the social transformation and the depopulation of middle-
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class minority families has resulted in a disproportionate
concentration of the most disadvantaged segments of the urban,
black population—especially poor, black, female-headed
families with children. When middle-class families are
present, they provide a "social buffer" that deflects the
impact of high unemployment and poverty among the * truly
disadvantaged." Their absence isolates poor families, thereby
exacerbating problematic behavior and social dislocations. As
Wilson (1987: 56) argues, "the very presence of these
families...provides mainstream role models that help keep alive
the perception that education is meaningful, that steady
employment is a viable alternative to welfare, and that family
stability is the norm, not the exception." Wilson (1987) was
the first to observe that concentrated poverty is associated
with extreme forms of social disorganization, manifested in
high rates of violent crime, nonmarital fertility, infant
mortality, chronic joblessness and welfare dependence, and
dismal scholastic outcomes.
Drawing on this argximent, scholars have explored the
association between concentrated poverty and various types of
problem behaviors such as drug use, teenage childbearing, and
violent crime (Anderson, 1997; Bursik & Grasmick, 1993; Crane,
1991; Krivo & Peterson, 1996; Taylor & Covington, 1988). For
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example, Bursik and Grasmick (1993) examined a model in which
they compared the effects of economic deprivation and SES on
regulatory capacity and delinquency rates. They found that
economic deprivation had a positive direct effect on
delinquency rates, as well as a smaller indirect effect
through regulatory capacity. Similarly, Krivo and Peterson
(1996), while examining several indicators of extreme
disadvantage, including poverty, and controlling for measures
of instability, percent black, and percent young males, found
that communities with both high and extreme levels of poverty
have higher crime rates. Moreover, Taylor and Covington (1988)
found increases in homicide and aggravated assault rates in
extremely disadvantaged neighborhoods.
In general, this research suggests that neighborhood SES
should be included in any analysis of neighborhood effects.
Thus, it is hypothesized that higher levels of neighborhood
SES will lead to decreases in violent behavior. This is
consistent with the expectation that higher SES neighborhoods
have lower violent crime, where low SES neighborhoods are
expected to display greater levels of violence (Krivo &
Peterson, 1996; Warner, 1999; Warner & Rountree, 1997; Wilson,
1987).
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*Code of the Street" and Violence
In extremely disorganized and disadvantaged
neighborhoods, there are unusually high levels of crime. The
conditions that encourage criminal behavior are particularly
pronounced in such communities (Anderson, 1999; Wilson, 1987,
1996). Simply living in such an environment places young
people at risk of falling victim to violent behavior. Within
these neighborhoods, an oppositional culture develops in which
some residents are socialized to adhere to a 'code of the
street" and reject mainstream values (Anderson, 1999).
The *code of the street" is a set of informal rules
governing interpersonal public behavior, particularly
violence. The rules prescribe both proper comportment and the
proper way to respond if challenged, and what should happen
when someone disrespects (or "^disses") you. They regulate the
use of violence and supply a rationale thus allowing those who
are inclined to aggression to precipitate violent encounters
in an approved way. The rules have been established and are
enforced mainly by street-oriented individuals. Everyone in
the neighborhood knows that if the rules are violated there
are penalties. Knowledge of the code is thus largely
defensive, and it is necessary for operating in these
environments (Anderson, 1999).
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One adapts to the dangers in disadvantaged neighborhoods
by developing a range of social identities to manage the
threats and demands of a context that creates codes maintained
by violence (Anderson, 1997; Fagan & Wilkinson, 1997; Oliver,
1994). That is, residents must use or appear ready to use
violence to defend their lives and property. As more people
adopt defensive and threatening postures and behaviors, such
as carrying weapons, the level of violence escalates and the
number of people who rely upon violence for defensive purposes
increases (Anderson, 1997; Oliver, 1994). In areas in which
violence is common, a commitment to courage and retribution
may be adaptive if those who are fearless and punitive are
better able to avoid victimization (Anderson, 1999). As
Prothrow-Stith (1991) argued, in inner-city ghetto
neighborhoods plagued by problems of social disorganization,
youngsters are more likely to see violence as a way of life.
They are more likely to be taught to be violent by
exhortation, witness violent acts, and have role models who do
not adequately control their own anger. Accordingly, given the
availability of and easy access to firearms, adolescent
experiments with macho behavior, especially in peer groups
that are not subject to neighborhood social controls, often
have deadly consequences.
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Although an attractive explanation for inner-city crime
and violence, the key claim of adopting a streetwise mentality
has not received empirical verification. Specifically,
researchers have failed to incorporate the "code of the
street" concept into a model that examines macro- and microlevel explanations of delinquency. In the current study, I
assess whether the model's key claims at the macro- and microlevels, derived primarily from ethnographic studies, is
consist with data from a sample of African Americans. Anderson
(1999) proposes that the "code of the street" is a powerful
informal system that governs the use of violence in public
places, especially among the young. He describes a "code of
the streets" that emphasizes maintaining the respect of
others, toughness, and exacting retribution through physical
violence. This street culture emanates from the poverty of
inner-city neighborhoods and its ever-present threat to
survival, and espouses criminal behavior—especially violence—
in particular situations. If Anderson is correct, the street
code should encourage youth to engage in a manner of behavior
that is conducive to criminal behavior and violence. Thus, at
the micro-level, I expect a positive and significant
relationship between street code and violent behavior within
the neighborhood.
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Anderson also suggests that in certain contexts the wider
cultural values are simply not relevant. Anderson (1999)
suggests that there may be different value systems in poor
African-American neighborhoods that oppose mainstream values
and place emphasis on toughness and violence. Although
Anderson suggests that lower-class African-American residents
do not value violence as a primary goal, it is an expected
part of life in the inner-city context and many residents have
to adjust to the street code. This suggests that a subculture
that tolerates violence should be contextualized (Cao, Adams,
Sc.

Jensen, 1997; Sampson & Jeglum Bartusch, 1998). In other

words, by examining the subculture of violence as an
ecological element, the focus shifts from subculture beliefs
in violence to a more complicated interaction between
community and value systems (see Cao et al., 1997; Sampson &
Jeglum Bartusch, 1998). In this regard, I examine the effect
of the neighborhood subculture of violence in predicting
childhood violent behavior. Consistent with Anderson's
assertion, it is hypothesized that neighborhoods who tolerate
a subculture of violence are associated with elevated rates of
violent behavior.
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Peer Influences and Violent Behavior
Criminologists have found that both prior delinquency and
association with delinquent peers are two of the strongest and
most consistent predictors of delinquent behavior (Akers et
al., 1979; Elliott & Menard, 1996; Elliott, Huizinga, &
Ageton, 1985; Simons et al., 1994; Thornberry et al., 1994;
Warr, 1996; Warr & Stafford, 1991). Researchers have observed
this finding for decades. Peer delinquency is such a strong
correlate of delinquency that when included in path models,
other variables have only weak or indirect effects on
delinquency (Elliott et al., 1985; Simons et al., 1998). For
example, Simons et al. (1998) found that delinquent peers had
the strongest effect on delinquent behavior, even when
controlling for prior levels of antisocial behavior.
Similarly, Elliott and colleagues (1985) found that prior
delinquency and involvement with delinquent peers were the
primary direct predictors of later delinquency and drug use.
One of the most popular theories addressing the
relationship between associating with delinquent peers and
delinquent behavior is social learning theory. Social learning
theory offers an explanation of crime and delinquency which
embraces variables that operate to motivate and control
criminal behavior, and to promote and undermine conformity.
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Social learning theory is organized around the concept of
differential association. Differential association refers to
the process by which individuals, operating in different
social contexts, become exposed to and ultimately learn
normative definitions favorable and unfavorable to criminal
and legal behavior (Akers, 1994). Definitions are attitudes
about certain behaviors learned through the process of
differential association, imitation, and general interaction
or exposure to various sources of learning located in one's
social environment. Definitions can be of a general nature or
specific to particular conforming and nonconforming behavior.
Social learning theory also distinguishes between
positive, negative, and neutralizing definitions. Positive
definitions define illegal behavior as desirable, acceptable,
and permissible. Negative definitions define illegal behavior
as undesirable, unacceptable, and wrong. And neutralizing
definitions define illegal behavior as excusable, justifiable,
and tolerable. In essence, they are orientations,
rationalizations, definitions of situations, and other
evaluative and moral attitudes thac define the commission of
an act as right or wrong, good or bad, desirable or
undesirable, justified or unjustified (Akers, 1994).
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Because peer groups undoubtedly hold the most important
reinforcers for adolescents, they will have important effects
on behavior. Moreover, delinquent peers are more likely than
conforming peers to be role models for delinquency, to reward
the delinquency, and to punish conformity. Therefore,
association with delinquent peers should increase the
likelihood of delinquent behavior, both directly through
modeling and indirectly by reinforcing delinquency (Akers et
al., 1979).
Researchers have found support for the social learning
perspective (Elliott & Menard 1996; Patterson et al., 1992;
Simons et al., 1994). Elliott and Menard (1996) identified the
temporal and developmental patterns of delinquent friends and
delinquency. They found that onset of delinquent behavior
tended to follow rather than precede onset of delinquent peer
association, which supports the explanation of social learning
theory. Similarly, Warr and Stafford (1991) found that
delinquent peers exert a large effect on delinquency, even
when controlling for attitudes about delinquency. Simons et
al. (1994b) examined the relationship between inept parenting,
delinquent peer association, and delinquency and concluded
that for *late starters" the peer influence perspective
(social learning) is supported. Additionally, Bartusch et al.
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(1997) found that association with antisocial peers during
adolescence was related to the emergence of new antisocial
behavior among youths that had not exhibited behavior problems
as children.
Because of the complexity of social learning theory, any
full test of it requires operationalizing and measuring
numerous variables (Akers et al., 1979). The present study
does not test social learning theory in full. However, social
learning theory does provide a theoretical basis for
hypothesizing the link between associating with violent peers
and violent behavior. The hypothesis drawn from this
literature is that association with violent peers leads to
violent behavior. The theory suggests that violent peer
networks provide the social and 'raining environment in which
to engage in violence. Based on this evidence, associating
with violent peers is hypothesized to play a causal role in
the development of violent behavior. Thus, the direct effect
of involvement with violent peers in developing violent
behavior is evaluated here.

Social Learning Theory, Corporal Punishment, and Violence
When applied to the family context, social learning
theory posits that aggression and violence are learned by
observing the behavior of others and the positive consequences
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that follow from such behavior. Because learning is more
likely to occur when models of behavior are perceived as
having high statuS/ competence, power, and exposure (Bandura,
1977), parents who are typically viewed in this way are major
sources of learning for their children. According to the
social learning theory, children who observe parents' use of
violence see an entire script for that behavior. Children
witness not only the violent behavior, but also emotional
triggers for violence, circumstances of violence, and
consequences of violence. This argument suggests a direct
observation of parental violent behavior and adolescent
violent behavior.
Using the social learning perspective, niimerous social
scientists have argued that children subject to corporal
punishment are at an increased risk for delinquent and
criminal behavior (Cohen & Brooks, 1994; McCord, 1997; Straus,
1991; Straus & Donnelly, 1994).

These researchers contend

that corporal punishment is seen as communicating the lesson
that physical violence is a legitimate strategy for resolving
disagreements. This has been coined the ""cycle of violence"
hypothesis- Corporal punishment is viewed as not deterring
misbehavior, but as amplifying a child's antisocial tendencies
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that lead to adolescent violent and adult crime and aggression
(Straus, 1991; Straus, Sugarman, Giles-Sims, 1996).
Consistent with this idea, some studies have found that
children subjected to corporal punishment tend to be more
aggressive than children whose parents use alternative
disciplinary strategies (Hotaling et al., 1990; Straus, 1991).
Researchers have reported that physically abused children are
aggressive with their peers (George & Main, 1979), and often
commit violent crimes as adults (Widom, 1989). For example,
Widom (1989) observed that being abused as a child or
experiencing violence as a child may increase one's risk for
becoming an abusive parent, a delinquent, or a violent adult
criminal. Moreover, a few studies have reported an inverse
relationship between corporal punishment and delinquency among
African-American children living in disadvantaged
neighborhoods (Deater-Deckard & Dodge, 1997; Gunroe & Mariner,
1998).
Critics have noted that most of these studies suffer from
serious methodological limitations. The difficulties most
often cited relate to sampling, measurement, and failure to
utilize control groups (Aber & Cichetti, 1984; Gray, 1988;
Simons et al., 1994a; Widom, 1989). Most of the previous
studies have focused on European-American families, which is a
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major limitation in that the effects of corporal punishment
and parenting practices may differ by ethnic groups (McAdoO/
1997; PeterS/ 1997). The dominant culture in the U.S.
maintains that healthy child development requires an
environment that encourages individuality and freedom of
expression, which suggests that parents should be nurturing,
but not too controlling. However, other cultural traditions
provide a different perspective on children and parenting (see
Simons et al., 20 00).
For example, in some African-American families emphasis
is placed on child obedience and respect and controlling
parenting practices are used to achieve this goal, especially
in neighborhoods perceived as dangerous (Anderson, 1999;
Furstenberg et al., 1999; Jarrett, 1997; McAdoo, 1997; McLoyd,
1990; Peters, 1997). Furstenberg et al. (1999) argue that
resourceful African-American parents use a variety of
controlling parenting techniques to promote the healthy
development of their children. According to Anderson (1999:
39), "decent parents tend to be strict in their child-rearing
practices, encouraging children to respect authority and walk
a straight moral line." Furthermore, Anderson remarks that
"^decent" parents use corporal punishment and often explain the
reasoning for the physical punishment. This point was also
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argued by Peters (1997) who suggests that African-American
parents use a strict, no-nonsense forra of discipline, which
includes corporal punishment, that has been shown to be an
effective form of discipline when administered by caring
parents. Although past research has established that
authoritarian parenting is associated with low school
achievement for European-American children, such parenting
practices are related to high levels of successful development
for African-American children (Furstenberg et al., 1999;
Jarrett, 1997; McAdoo, 1997; Peters, 1997).
Another methodological problem with prior research on
corporal punishment and violence is that studies fail to
control for various dimensions of effective parenting (DeaterDeckard & Dodge, 1997; Simons et al., 1994a; Simons et al.,
2000). The few studies that control for various dimensions of
effective parenting, such as warmth, monitoring, and inductive
reasoning find that the association between corporal
punishment and adolescent antisocial behavior is reduced or
becomes nonsignificant. For example, Simons et al. (1994a)
found that once the quality of parental involvement was
controlled, corporal punishment was not related to adolescent
aggressiveness, delinquency, and psychological well-being.
Simons et al. (1994a) suggest that it is not corporal
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punishment, but the disregard, inconsistency, and lack of
parental involvement that often accompanies harsh corporal
punishment, that increases a child's risk for problem
behaviors. In a similar study, Simons et al. (2000) studied
the cultural differences in corporal punishment and delinquent
behavior among Chinese- and European-American families. They
controlled for various dimensions of effective parenting and
found across both samples that corporal punishment was
unrelated to delinquency when parents were high on warmth and
involvement. However, when parents engaged in less effective
parenting strategies, corporal punishment was related to
delinquency.
Based on this pattern of findings, one might infer that
corporal punishment enhances compliance, obedience, and
respect toward authority among African-American children;
whereas corporal punishment may increase the probability of
antisocial behavior among European-American children
(Anderson, 1999; Deater-Deckard & Dodge, 1997). However,
caution should be observed here. This interpretation should
not be taken to mean that African-American parents should
physically discipline their children. It suggests that
specific types of parenting techniques, especially corporal
punishment, and the context of their use should be identified
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and studied within African-American families (McAdoo, 1997;
Peters, 1997). It is with this objective that I examine the
relationship between corporal punishment and violent behavior
among African-American families.
According to the social learning theory, children who are
exposed to corporal punishment will be more likely to imitate
and model the physical behaviors their parents displayed
toward them. This suggests that children are likely to use
physical coercion and violence to solve their problems. They
are more likely to display a general pattern of antisocial
behavior (Straus, 1991).

However, those experts who argue

that parental use of corporal punishment fosters violent
behavior usually do not take into account the effects of
important dimensions of quality parenting, such as
warmth/support, supervision, and inductive reasoning (DeaterDeckard & Dodge, 1997; Simons et al., 2000). These researchers
have argued that when various dimensions of quality parenting
are controlled, the relationship between corporal punishment
and antisocial behavior becomes nonsignificant (Simons et al.,
2000). Consistent with these researchers, I control for
various dimensions of quality parenting while examining the
effect of corporal punishment in predicting violent behavior
among African-American children. I hypothesize there will be
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no relationship between corporal punishment and childhood
violent behavior—net of quality parenting variables.

Parental Violent Behavior and Childhood Violence
Several researchers have suggested that violent parents
increase their child's tendency for aggressive and violent
behavior by providing a training ground for learning such
behavior (Straus, 1991; Straus et ai., 198C; Straus & Smith,
1990). They posit that children exposed to violent parents
imitate their violent behaviors. This imitation explanation
asserts that children learn about violence by observing
violent interactions between their parents and other people.
For example, Straus and colleagues (Straus, 1991; Straus et
al., 1980; Straus & Smith, 1990) argued that both harsh
physical discipline and marital violence teach children that
it is legitimate, indeed often necessary, to hit and be
violent with those you interact with. Thereby, exposure to
parents who use violence is seen as promoting attitudes that
increase the probability that children will grow up to behave
violently in interactions with others. Despite the widespread
endorsement of this view, the methods by which experiencing or
observing violence as a child translates into adolescent
violence are not clear.
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Criminologists offer a contrasting explanation to the
social learning or imitation perspective. A number of crime
and delinquency studies indicate that children are at risk for
developing an antisocial pattern of behavior when they are
exposed to ineffective parenting practices, such as low
supervision, rejection, and inconsistent discipline
(Patterson, Reid, & Dishion, 1992; Sampson & Laub, 1993;
Simons et al., 1994a). This research indicates that there is
an increased probability that parents will engage in
ineffective parenting if they have antisocial tendencies like
excessive drinking, erratic work records, altercations with
peers, and antisocial beliefs (Anderson, 1999; Capaldi &
Patterson, 1991; Gottfredson & Kirschi, 1990; Patterson et
al., 1992; Sampson & Laub, 1993; Simons et al., 2000). For
example, Sampson and Laub (1993) found that parents who
engaged in criminal and antisocial behavior also engaged in
inadequate parenting practices that disrupted styles of child
socialization.

Specifically, Sampson and Laub (1993: 69}

argued, "parents who commit crimes and drink excessively are
likely to use harsh discipline in an inconsistent manner or to
be lax in disciplining their children." In addition, excessive
antisocial and criminal behaviors on the part of parents are
likely to interfere with parental bonding.

Sampson and Laub
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(1993) found that deviance of both mothers and fathers
disrupted family processes of social control and
socialization.
In a study of inner-city families, Anderson (1999)
argues that * street" parents (i.e., antisocial parents) engage
in a style of parenting in which they socialize their children
to behave in a violent manner. He finds that 'street" families
are invested in the "code of street" and engage in a variety
of antisocial behaviors; as a result, they practice poorparenting strategies which increase the probability that their
children will engage in antisocial and violent behavior as a
normative process. The alternative explanation, the
criminological perspective, advances the notion that it is the
absence of quality parenting practices, rather than parental
violence, that places a child at risk for displaying violent
behavior. The criminological framework suggests that parental
use of violence is likely to be inversely correlated with
quality parenting practices, such as warmth/support,
supervision, and inductive reasoning. Moreover, the theory
contends that this absence of quality parenting practices
increases the probability that a child will engage in
antisocial behavior (see Simons, Lin, & Gordon, 1998).
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The present study uses advanced statistical techniques to
test these contrasting hypotheses of parental violence
predicting childhood violence. According to the social
learning or imitation perspective, parental use of violence
will be positively related to childhood violent behavior.
Conversely, the criminological perspective suggests that it is
the absence of effective quality parenting practices that is
associated with childhood violence. Thus, it is expected that
parental violence will be unrelated to childhood violence in
the presence of quality parenting.

Quality of Parenting in Dangerous Neighborhoods
Early social control theorists argued that quality of
parenting was one of the most important social control
mechanisms in reducing and preventing crime (Hirschi, 1969).
In particular, social control theorists contend that
delinquency is the result of a weakening of effective social
control and cultural constraints, especially through weakened
transmissions of values through institutions such as the
family and the school. Social bonding is the mechanism by
which effective controls and constraints are learned (Hirschi,
1969).
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In more recent work focusing on the importance of family
management practices, Furstenberg et al. (1999) argued for the
importance of studying the role of parenting processes in
high-risk neighborhoods as a buffering mechanism that provides
social control and social capital. They pointed out that
parents formulate different strategies for raising children in
high-risk neighborhoods, ranging from extreme protection and
insulation to an active role in developing community-based
* social capital" networks that can help children at key points
in their development.

It has been argued that parenting

strategies are most likely influenced by the type and degree
of neighborhood dangers, the neighborhood's social
cohesiveness, and the availability of resources (Furstenberg,
1993) . For example, in high-risk neighborhoods, the parents
were extremely concerned with the increased potential of
victimization for their children (Baldwin, Baldwin, & Cole,
1990; Dubrow & Garbarino, 198 9). Such concern over the dangers
in high-risk neighborhoods has led some parents to engage in a
number of adaptive management strategies, which include
careful supervision and safety rules (Dubrow & Garbarino,
1989). Some examples of these rules included: don't go out in
the hallway, stay away from windows, turn out the lights
before looking out the window, hit the floor if you hear gun
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shots, go in and out of the building quickly, and don't go out
by yourself (Dubrow & Garbarino, 1989).
In another study, Jarrett (1997) further highlighted the
strategies used by parents when faced with conditions of
poverty and neighborhood violence. Jarrett (1997) identified
various family and parenting techniques used in high-risk
neighborhoods that enhanced the possibility of successful
development for their children and kept adolescents away from
neighborhood ills.

First, parents intensively monitored their

children's activities and social networks.

They imposed

strict curfews, insisted on knowing where their children were
at all times, and enforced tight supervision.

Second,

physical and social withdrawal from the community was
established. Adults limited contact with outsiders or
nonfamiliar individuals and delineated symbolic boundaries.
Clearly defined, impermeable family and household boundaries
were associated with better developmental outcomes for youth.
Third, parents developed alliances with growth enhancing
institutions because family boundaries had to be cohesive
enough to protect children from negative external influences,
while simultaneously being flexible enough for various access
to opportunities. Adult-supervised activities for youth
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included religious affiliations and youth groups like the boy
scouts.
Furstenberg et al. (1999) docLimented a number of
strategies employed by parents in a dangerous Philadelphia
neighborhood. Furstenberg et al (1999) found that parents in
dangerous neighborhoods developed a highly individualistic and
resourceful style of parental management: segregating their
children from noncompliant peers and adults living in the
community, and confining their children to the home as much as
possible. People and agencies outside of the household were
viewed with suspicion and deeply ingrained distrust.

These

parents were extremely wary of entrusting their children to
the care of others and viewed relatives as supplying children
with the safest possible companionship. Despite the
impoverishment and violence of ghetto neighborhoods, parents
in these communities used resourceful methods to rear their
children for successful development.
These research findings suggest that it is not merely the
absence or presence of resources, or quality or quantity of
resources, within neighborhoods that influences child
outcomes, though clearly they are important. When neighborhood
resources and role models are limited, families have to
struggle to provide them for their children. Parental skills
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and parental social networks affect children's access to
resources (Furstenberg et al., 1999; Jarrett, 1997). In
impoverished neighborhoods, competent parents use family
protection strategies and child monitoring strategies to
buffer their children from neighborhood specific influences
(Furstenberg et al., 1999; Jarrett, 1997).
The findings point to the development of an extremely
important hypothesis with respect to parenting practices in
high-risk neighborhoods. First, Furstenberg and colleagues
(1999) and Jarrett (1997) suggest that parents in dangerous
neighborhoods use adaptive parenting strategies, such as
strict supervision (child monitoring), strict rules and
reasoning (inductive reasoning), and affection
(warmth/support) to promote the healthy development of their
children. Therefore it is hypothesized that quality parenting
will have main effects on child socialization in dangerous
neighborhoods. Specifically, I expect warm/supportive
parenting to be negatively related to violent behavior among
African-American children.

Neighborhood Definition
The first step in studying neighborhood effects is as
obvious as it is elusive: defining and operationalizing the
concept of *neighborhood." No single, commonly used definition
of what constitutes a neighborhood exists (Garner &
Raudenbush, 1991). Initially, studies compared samples located
in urban versus rural settings (Bronfenbrenner, Moen, &
Garbarino, 1984; Rutter, 1981). A sociological definition of a
community typically includes three elements: 1) residence
within a delimited area, 2) a group of interconnected, formal
and informal economic and social systems that served the
community's residents, and 3) a sense of shared identity
(Bronfenbrenner et al., 1984). Researchers have used a number
of different techniques to empirically approximate the concept
of a neighborhood. Furstenberg (1999) instructed family
members to identify their neighborhood by drawing it on a map.
Members within the same family had difficulty reaching a
consensus on the boundaries defining their neighborhood.
Other investigators have arbitrarily chosen a certain number
of blocks from the respondent's home or the number of blocks
within walking distance of the respondent's home as their
indicators of neighborhood limirs (Campbell & Lee, 1992;
Ottensmann, 1978). Many spatial categorizations were put to
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use because they were convenient and relevant to a study's
outcome measures, such as Rabkin's (1979) health areas,
administrative units developed for New York City's record
keeping purposes.
Ideally, objective as well a s subjective measures of a
respondent's neighborhood should be collected and utilized in
empirical analyses. Investigators have sometimes used
neighborhood 'informants" for additional corroborating
information on a neighborhood's boundaries and characteristics
(Garbarino & Sherman, 1980). Informants have included police
officers, postal delivery workers, social workers, or priests.
Moreover, the size of the neighborhood, which affects the
outcome measures under consideration, may be influenced by
many factors including the area's density, gang activity, or
the availability and efficiency of the city's transportation
system (Brooks-Gunn et al., 1993).
More recently, researchers have resorted to using census
tracts to define neighborhood boundaries (Brooks-Gunn et al.,
1993; Duncan, Brooks-Gunn, & Klebanov, 1994). The average
census tract contains 4,200 people (Brooks-Gunn et al., 1993).
However, census tracts are imperfect neighborhood boundaries
of convenience which may or may not correspond with residents'
perceptions of their neighborhoods (Brooks-Gunn et al., 1993;
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Tienda, 1991). Tienda (1991) referred to researchers' use of
census tracts zip code areas as "statistical neighborhoods."
Furthermore, Tienda (1991) insightfully noted that the
concept of a neighborhood should incorporate both physical and
social dimensions. Empirical measures of neighborhoods have
most commonly ignored the social qualities of a neighborhood,
while focusing almost exclusively on its spatial components.
•'Social dimensions of neighborhoods are crucial because they
derive from interaction patterns, which are the ultimate
mechanisms through which neighborhood effects can be
transmitted" (Tienda, 1991: 247).

Hence, Tienda (1991)

proposed that the use of boundaries defined by social
interaction patterns, rather than administrative or
statistical boundaries, is vital to future research endeavors.
Taken together, all of these issues call for
conceptualizing neighborhoods in a fashion that enables
analysts to estimate the distinct effects of neighborhood
characteristics (see Duncan & Rauder.bush, 1999).

Neighborhood Measures
Measures used to assess neighborhood quality and
composition vary greatly from study to study (Mayer & Jencks,
1989). Ghetto neighborhoods have commonly been operationalized
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as neighborhoods with poverty rates of 4 0% or more (Duncan et
al., 1994). Whether used as single items or in a composite
index, other characteristics frequently assessed include a
neighborhood's mean family income, percentage of female-headed
families, percentage of adults with professional jobs,
percentage of adults in a certain ethnic group, and percentage
of families on welfare (Brooks-Gunn et al., 1991; Crane, 1991;
Duncan et al., 1994; Jencks & Mayer, 1990). No standard
measures of neighborhood quality are available as yet, and
measures vary considerably in their thoroughness. A composite
index does not allow one to determine which particular
neighborhood characteristics are more important than others.
Some comprehensive measures, like the Vinson-Komel Risk Index
developed for the Australian government, include a large
number of social indicators thought to reduce the quality of
life such as low family income, unemployment, and ill health
(Burns, Homel, &. Goodnow, 1984; Homel & Burns, 1987). Other
measures focus more on issues of safety, social relations, or
neighborhood appearance (Caspi, Bolger, & Eckenrode, 1987;
Garbarino & Sherman, 1980). In short, neighborhood quality
appears to be a concept that is as abstract to operationalize
as the definition of a neighborhood itself.
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Specific topics of interest, like those dealing with
neighborhood crime and violence, are also lacking in
standardized measures. Crime rates from police records have
commonly been used as objective measures, but not
surprisingly, subjective measures have varied enormously and
have often been developed by researchers precisely for the
study they wished to conduct (Gladstein, Rusonis, & Heald,
1992; Osofsky et al., 1993), Moreover, several investigators
have rightfully questioned the accuracy and validity of
official crime records. Victimization surveys are widely
thought to offer m.ore accurate estimates of the incidence of
neighborhood crime than official police records (Lewis &
Maxfield, 1980) .

Establishment of Neighborhood Effects
Leaving measurement issues aside, demonstrating the
presence of neighborhood effects in an empirical manner is no
small task.

As Bronfenbrenner, Moen, and Garbarino (1984:

285) have noted, *The complexity derives from the various
forms that a community effect can take, the intricacy of the
structures and processes involved, and the difficulty of
demonstrating the existence and direction of causal
connections in the presence of a multitude of possibly
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confounding factors."

Furthermore, community effects may be

multiplicative and not siobject to an additive analysis of
component parts (Bronfenbrenner et al., 1984; Tienda, 1991).
Bronfenbrenner et al. (1984) proposed the need for five
cogently reasoned analytical steps in establishing the
existence of a coimnunity effect on family functioning or child
development. First, researchers should show that neighborhood
factors of interest differ across different communities.
Second, the individual level variables of families or children
must differ systematically as a function of specific community
variables. The third step entails demonstrating that the
results represent processes at the community level as a whole,
integrated system. For example, levels of delinquency may have
risen as the number of jobs in a community decreased. However,
delinquency may not be linked with communities at all and may
simply have reflected the impact of unemployment, irrespective
of where the family lives. Jencks and Mayer (1990) also
underscored the importance of ruling out effects due to
exogenous variables, like family background characteristics,
which are not dependent upon where a family lives.
Bronfenbrenner et al.'s (1984) fourth step involves
distinguishing between community processes of socialization
versus community selection.

Community socialization reflects
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the impact of living under certain types of neighborhood
conditions/ while community selection serves as a source of
confounding causes by which groups of people move in and out
of a neighborhood. In other words, is it simply that highly
competent families, as opposed to poorly functioning ones,
migrated towards certain kinds of neighborhoods? Deciphering
the role of nonrandom residential turnover is an important
part of understanding the development and consequences of
socially isolated urban neighborhoods (Tienda, 1991).
Socioeconomic status is viewed as a major source of potential
selection effects that underscore the need to control for
social class differences. Finally, the fifth step calls for
identifying the critical neighborhood processes by which
neighborhood characteristics derive their impact. Rarely have
researchers conformed to such a rigorous regimen of analytic
steps before asserting the presence of neighborhood effects
(Jencks & Mayer, 1990).
In addition, the influence of control variables presents
researchers with a potential source of bias in that the
introduction of statistical controls may, in all actuality,
distort the presence of community effects (Bronfenbrenner et
al., 1984; Crane, 1991; Tienda, 1991).

Bronfenbrenner and

colleagues (1984) illustrated this point with an example in
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which controlling for race eliminated any neighborhood effects
on delinquency. However, if certain racial groups have been
forced to live under conditions that were highly conducive to
delinquency, race simply acts as a proxy variable for complex
community systems. Factors that have been commonly used as
control variables, such as family income, educational
attainment, occupational status, and family structure, may all
be influenced by neighborhood quality (Crane, 1991).

If such

relations did occur, the estimation of the neighborhood's
impact would be biased downward. Conversely, Jencks and Mayer
(1990) have asserted that if only one or two exogenous family
characteristics are controlled, researchers are likely to
overestimate the neighborhood effect.
In keeping with analytical steps proposed by
Bronfenbrenner et al. (1984), the present study uses
multilevel techniques to determine whether the dependent
variable of interest varied systematically as a function of
neighborhood variables. Consistent with Jencks and Mayer
(1990), the models in the present study control for a number
of family and individual characteristics in order to rule out
the possible bias of overestimating neighborhood effects. The
potential confounding of selection effects cannot be directly
tested in the present study. However, controlling for family
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socioeconomic status in each model will further reduce other
potential sources of bias, while creating a more rigorous test
of neighborhood effects-

46

CHAPTER 3: METHODS AND PROCEDURES

Sample
For the Family and Community Health Study (FACHS) 897
families, 475 in Iowa and 422 in Georgia, were recruited to
participate in an investigation of African-American children
and their families. Each family had a child who was between
the ages of 10 and 11 at the time of recruitment and who was
identified as African American by the family or in school
records. The children's mean age was 10.5. Fifty-four percent
of the children were female. Interviews were conducted with
the target child and his or her primary caregiver. If a second
caregiver was living in the home, they were invited to
participate as well. Primary and secondary caregivers were
reimbursed $100 for participating, while children received
$7 0. The current study analyzes data from the primary
caregivers for these children. Primary caregiver was defined
as a person living in the saiae household with the target
child, and who was responsible for the majority of the child's
care. Most (84%) of the 897 primary caregivers were the
child's biological mother; 6% were the child's father; 6% were
the child's grandmother; 3% were fester or adoptive parents;
2% were other relatives; 1% were stepparents; and less than 1%

47

fell into non-relative categories (e.g., babysitter).
Overall, 93% of the primary caregivers were female. Their mean
age was 37.1 years (s.d. = 8.18) and ranged from 23 to 80
years. Education among participants ranged from less than high
school (19%) to advanced graduate degrees (3%).

The mode was

a high school degree (41%).
Ninety-two percent of the primary caregivers identified
themselves as African American. The remaining 8% identified
themselves as ethnically mixed or belonging to another ethnic
group. In the current study, data for 8 67 primary caregivers
and the target child were used.

Sampling Strategy
A central goal of the study was to investigate the
effects of neighborhood characteristics on the functioning of
children and families. Families were recruited from
neighborhoods that varied on demographic characteristics,
specifically racial composition (percent African American) and
economic level (percent of families with children living below
the poverty line). In selecting neighborhoods from which to
draw the sample, neighborhood characteristics at the level of
block group areas (BGAs) were used. A BGA is a cluster of
blocks within a census tract. When delineating BGAs, The
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Census Bureau attempts to use the naturally occurring
neighborhood boundaries. For the 1990 census of the
population, EGAs averaged 452 housing units or 1,100 people. A
typical census tract contains four or five EGAs. Using 1990
census data, EGAs were identified for both Iowa and Georgia in
which the percent of African-American families was high enough
to make recruitment economically practical (10% or higher),
and in which the percent of families with children living
below the poverty line ranged from 10% to 100%.
Recruitment strategies differed in Georgia and Iowa. In
Georgia, sampling procedures were similar to those used in
earlier investigations of African-American families (e.g.,
Brody & Flor, 1997). To assure diversity in the Georgia
sample, families were selected from EGAs in northeast Georgia
that varied in terms of economic status and ethnic
composition. Families were recruited from rural and suburban
areas, but not from the ciry of Atlanta. Within each EGA,
community members who agreed to serve as liaisons between the
University of Georgia researchers and the neighborhood
residents were identified. These community liaisons compiled
rosters of children within each EGA who met the sampling
criteria. In addition to their direct knowledge, the liaisons
used information from parents, teachers, pastors, youth
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groups, and coinmunity organizations in compiling the rosters.
Families were then randomly selected from these rosters and
contacted to determine their interest in participation in the
research project. Families who declined participation were
removed from the rosters and other families were randomly
selected until the required number of families from each BGA
had been recruited. As a result of this sampling strategy, the
families recruited in Georgia included participants who ranged
from extremely poor to middle class.
In Iowa, fcimilies with African-American children between
the ages of 10 and 11 were identified through the pxablic
schools in Waterloo (population = 65,000) and Des Moines
(population = 193,000). A very small percentage (3%) of
African-American students in Iowa attends nonpublic schools
(Iowa Department of Education, 1998). Therefore, it is
believed that this strategy did not significantly bias the
sample. Families with African-American children within the age
criterion were identified through the Waterloo and Des Moines
public school districts. In order to obtain a sufficient
number of African-American families, all of the BGAs in these
two cities were included in the sampling frame. Thus, the
final sample in Iowa represented the full spectrum of AfricanAmerican children of these ages in these two cities, ranging
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from children living in poverty to children from middle class
homes.
In both Iowa and Georgia, most study participants were
recruited by telephone. If repeated attempts to make telephone
contact were unsuccessful, or if a potential respondent did
not have a telephone, recruitment occurred at the family's
home. If the potential participant was no longer at the last
known address, staff asked neighbors for information regarding
a new address. Of families that could be located, interviews
were completed with 72% of eligible Iowa families and just
over 60% of eligible Georgia families. These recruitment rates
are comparable with earlier community studies of families
using intensive measurement procedures (Capaldi & Patterson,
1987; Conger & Elder, 1994).

Procedures
Prior to initiating data collection, sections of the
interviews were examined and critiqued by focus groups of
African-American parents who lived in neighborhoods similar to
those targeted in the study. Participants offered suggestions
for modification of items that they viewed as culturally
insensitive, intrusive, or unclear. All interviewers for both
the pre-test and data collection phases of the study were
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African American. Most resided in or near the communities
where the study was conducted. Interviews were conducted in
participants' homes or, if the family preferred, in a
convenient location near their home (e.g., library, school,
church). Regardless of the location, interviews were conducted
in a private setting where others could not hear the questions
and answers. All interviewers received extensive training
before visiting families.
Computer-assisted personal interviews (CAPIs) were used
to collect information from family members. Interview
questions appeared in sequence on the computer screen and were
read aloud to the participant, who could also see the screen.
Interviewers entered responses into the computer immediately
following each question. The questionnaires focused on family
processes, community characteristics, psychosocial adjustment,
financial hardship, and personal accomplishments and
competence. In addition, both the primary caregiver and the
target child completed a structured psychiatric interview.
Subjects also participated in two separate, videotaped
interaction tasks in their homes. One task (Task 1, 20 minutes
long) involved the primary caregiver and the target child.
The second task involved the two caregivers (Task 2, 15
minutes long). Only Task 1 was used for the present study.
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African-American interviewers provided instructions, set up
and started video equipment, gave participants a set of cards
containing discussion questions, and then left the room so
they could not hear the video recorded discussion. The
questions asked the caregiver and child to discuss a range of
issues in their daily lives, from pleasurable things they do
together to how they handle conflicts and disagreements.
Study participants not involved in the discussion completed
CAPIs during this time. Videotaped discussions occurred in a
location that provided as much privacy as possible. In this
analysis, the observer-coded data relating to primary
caregiver parenting practices toward the target child provided
measures for the parenting construct.
Videotaped interactions were coded using the Iowa Family
Interaction Rating Scales (IFIRS) (Melby et al., 1998).

Video

recorded behaviors were rated by primary observers (all
African American) who were recruited from the community.
Observers were employed for 20 hours per week and specialized
in rating either the caregiver-child or adult-adult
interaction tasks. Prior to rating tapes, observers received
approximately twelve weeks (24 0 hours) of training during
which they learned and applied scale definitions in the IFIRS.
To successfully complete training, written tests had to be

passed with at least 90% correct responses. Viewing tests
using pre-coded criterion tapes had to be passed at the level
of 80% perfect match or within a one-step match on a ninepoint scale, with fewer than 10% of scales scored two-steps or
more from the criterion score. To evaluate interobserver
reliability, 25% of all tapes, selected at random, were rated
by a second independent observer whose ratings were compared
with the scores generated by the primary observer using an
intraclass correlation coefficient. In addition, observers
participated in weekly meetings involving the entire coding
staff during which they gained experience scoring all types of
interaction tasks and research parricipants currently being
studied. All staff members signed agreements promising to
protect the confidentiality of the research participants.

Creation of Neighborhood Clusters for Multilevel Analyses
The 867 families in the sample were nested within 259
block group areas (EGAs). Experts in hierarchical linear
modeling typically recommend a minimum of 15 siibjects per
group in multilevel data (Bryk & Raudenbush, 1992; Bryk,
Raudenbush, & Congdon, 1996). Although seven of the EGAs
represented in the sample contained 15 or more study families,
the vast majority contained fewer than five families. Thus,
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there were not enough study families nested within most of the
EGAs to allow for hierarchical linear modeling of community
contextual effects. This problem was addressed by using
cluster analysis to combine geographically proximal EGAs with
similar socioeconomic characteristics into larger community
contexts.
Five census variables were used to perform the cluster
analysis: average per capita income, proportion of households
that were female-headed, proportion of persons on piablic
assistance, proportion of households below the poverty level,
and proportion of persons unemployed. Previous studies have
used some combination of these variables to assess community
socioeconomic status (Sampson, Raudenbush, & Earls, 1997;
Sucoff & Upchurch, 1998). Also, facror analysis indicated that
these variables load on a single factor for the EGAs in our
sample. The cluster analysis was performed using Ward's
minimum-variance method, which is available within the SAS
Cluster program. This method tends to join clusters with a
small number of observations and is strongly biased toward
producing clusters with roughly the same number of
observations (SAS Institute, 1990).
The cluster analysis was performed separately for various
geographic areas within Iowa and Georgia. The city of Des

55

Moines, for example, was divided into four sectors and cluster
analysis was performed for the EGAs in each of these sectors.
This approach was designed to identify clusters of EGAs that
were close to one another geographically as well as in
socioeconomic circxamstances.
The analysis identified 21 clusters in Iowa and 20 in
Georgia, for a total of 41 clusters. Twenty-two families were
not assigned to a cluster. The number of study families in a
cluster ranged from 7 to 56, although the vast majority of
clusters (N = 31) contained between 15 and 30 families. The
EGAs in a cluster were not always contiguous. Hence, a cluster
did not always represent a neighborhood in the usual sense of
the term. Rather, each cluster consisted of a collection of
EGAs, or neighborhoods, of comparable socioeconomic status
that shared a somewhat similar location within a particular
city, town, or rural area.

Thus, the neighborhoods within a

cluster shared a common set of socioeconomic and geographic
circumstances. Given these commonalties, the study families
assigned to a particular cluster were considered to be living
within roughly similar community contexts.
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Measures
Dependent Variable: Childhood Violent Behavior. This
construct was measured using the Diagnostic Interview Schedule
for Children, Version 4 (DISC-IV). The DISC-IV covers
Diagnostic Statistical Manual - IV (American Psychiatric
Association 1994) as well as International Classification of
Disease-9 criteria for diagnoses. The DISC-IV, which became
available in 1995, was developed over a 15-year period of
research on thousands of children and parents, and has
demonstrated reliability and validity (Shaffer et al., 1993).
The conduct disorder section of the instrument contains a
series of questions regarding how often during the preceding
year the respondent has engaged in various violent acts such
as physical assault, threatening or bullying people, using a
weapon, etc. Information is also obtained concerning the
seriousness of the acts reported. The final symptom score
takes into account both the frequency and seriousness of the
acts reported by the respondent.

Level 2 (Between Neighborhood) Measures
Neighborhood Violence. Respondents completed a 7-item
neighborhood violence scale. The items asked the extent to
which various violent acts (fights, gang violence, drug
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violence, robbery, homicide, aggravated assaults, etc.) were a
problem within the neighborhood. The response format ranged
from 1 = not at all a problem to 3 = a big problem. The seven
items were summed to form a construct of neighborhood
violence. The composite scores were averaged across families
within each neighborhood to obtain an aggregate measure of
neighborhood violence for each of the neighborhood clusters.
The alpha coefficient was .76.
Neighborhood Subculture of Violence.

Respondents

answered 15 questions regarding their willingness to use
violence. A sample of some of the questions includes:
sometimes you have to use physical force or violence to defend
your rights; people tend to respect a person who is tough and
aggressive; sometimes you need to threaten people in order to
get them to treat you fairly. The response format ranged from
1= strongly disagree to 4= strongly agree. The responses were
svunmed to obtain a total score that represents the extent to
which the respondent held beliefs that were consistent with a
subculture that tolerates violence. The composite scores were
averaged across families within each neighborhood to obtain an
aggregate measure of the neighborhood subculture of violence
for each of the neighborhood clusters. The coefficient alpha
for the scale was .74.
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Neighborhood SES. Five census variables were used to
construct a measure of neighborhood socioeconomic status.
These items consisted of the percentage of individuals who had
college degrees, nxamber of males and females employed, nxamber
of white-collar jobs, number of blue-collar jobs, and
neighborhood income. These items were standardized and siimmed
to obtain a composite score for each BGA. A neighborhood SES
score was calculated for each of the neighborhood clusters by
averaging the composite scores for the cluster of EGAs that
comprised each neighborhood.
% African American. Percent African American in the
sample has been shown to be related to the level of crime and
delinquency in a neighborhood (see Sampson & Lauritsen, 1994).
Ascriptive characteristics like race continue to receive
tremendous attention in the criminological literature (Blau &
Blau, 1982; Block, 1979; Sampson & Lauritsen, 1994; Taylor &
Covington, 1988; Warner & Rountree, 1997). in the present
study, I control for percent of the sample that is African
American at the neighborhood level.
Percent African American in the sample was taken from
census data and is used as a control. The percentage of
African Americans in the population captures the BGA level of
minority concentrations, rather than being a measure of ethnic

59

heterogeneity. The percentage of African Americans in the
population was obtained for each of the neighborhood clusters.

Level 1 (Within Neighborhood) Measures
Family SES.

This construct was formed by two measures:

primary caregiver education level and family income. Primary
caregivers reported the highest level of education that they
had completed. They were also asked t:o report the amount of
money that they had earned during the previous year from
employment, child support, government payments, etc.

These

amounts were summed to form a measure of total family income.
These two measures were standardized and summed to form a
composite measure of family SES.
Corporal Punishment. The primary caregiver answered a
two-item scale to report the extent to which they used
corporal punishment when administering discipline. The two
items used to form the corporal punishment scale were: How
often do you spank your child when he/she does something
wrong? How often do you hit your child with a belt, a paddle,
or something else? The response format for the items ranged
along a four-point continuum with 1 = never to 4 = always.
Sixty-six percent of the primary caregivers indicated that
they used corporal punishment as a form of discipline. Fifty-
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five percent of the caregivers indicated they use a belt,
paddle, or something else when they discipline their child.
The internal consistency for the scale was .67.
Warm/Supportive Parenting. Information regarding this
construct caune from three sources: observers, primary
caregivers, and target children. Several combined
observational scales (consistent discipline, child monitoring,
positive reinforcement, quality time, warmth/support, parental
influence, and inductive reasoning) measured warm/supportive
parenting. Each dimension was rated using a 5-point scale
ranging from 1 = no evidence of the behavior to 5 = extreme
evidence of the behavior. These items were summed and combined
to form a measure of warm/supportive parenting. The
correlations between the items ranged from .20 to .54, The
coefficient alpha was .77.
Primary caregivers completed 18 questions regarding their
parenting practices. Five questions focused on monitoring
(e.g., "How often do you know who your child is with when
he/she is a away from home?"). Four questions measured
consistent discipline (e.g., ''How often do you punish your
child for something at one time and then at other times not
punish him/her for the same thing?") . Five question measured
inductive reasoning (e.g., ""How often do you discipline your
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child by reasoning, explaining, or talking to him/her?"). Four
questions focused on problem solving (e.g., 'When you and your
child have a problem, how often can the two of you figure out
how to deal with it?"). The response format for all of these
items ranged form l=never to 5=always. Negatively worded items
were recoded so that high scores on all items indicated
effective parenting. The coefficient alpha for instrument was
.72.
These same items were reworded so that the target child
could use this scale to rate primary caregiver's parenting
behaviors. The internal consistency for the target reports on
this scale was .73. The observational report, primary
caregiver report, and target report scores were summed to form
a composite measure of warm/supportive parenting. Coefficient
alpha for the combined instrument was .75.
Code of the Street. A six item self-report scale measured
this construct. Respondents were asked to indicate the extent
to which it was justifiable or advantageous to use violence
(l=strongly disagree to 4= strongly agree). A sample of some
of the questions includes: sometimes you have to use physical
force or violence to defend your rights; people will take
advantage of you if you don't let them know how tough you are;
people do not respect a person who is afraid to fight
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physically for his/her rights.

The responses were summed to

obtain a total score concerning the extent to which the
respondent held beliefs which were consistent with the street
code.

The alpha coefficient was .69.

Associations with Violent Peers. A 3-item self-report
scale adapted from the National Youth Survey (Elliott,
Huizinga, & Menard, 1989) measured this construct.
Respondents were asked how many of their close friends had
engaged in violent acts (1 = none, 3 = half, 5 = all). The
questions were: *how many of your close friends hit someone
with the idea of hurting them; attacked someone with a weapon;
used a weapon, force, or strong-arm methods to get money or
other things from people?"

I summed the responses to the

items to obtain a total score regarding the extent to which
the respondents' friends engaged in violent behavior.
Coefficient alpha for the scale was .68.
Parental Violent Behavior. This construct was measured
using the Composite International Diagnostic Instrument
(CIDI), which is a modification of the National Institute of
Mental Health's Diagnostic Interview Schedule. The antisocial
personality section of the instrument contains a series of
questions regarding how often during the preceding year the
respondent has engaged in various violent and aggressive acts
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such as physical assault, threatening someone with a weapon,
hitting their partner, etc.

Information is also obtained

concerning the seriousness of the acts reported. The final
symptom score takes into account both the frequency and
seriousness of the acts reported by the respondent.
Control Variables. I controlled for family structure,
target gender, and number of children per household because
these factors have been shown to be associated with antisocial
and violent behaviors. Family structure is a dichotomous diommy
variable denoting households in which there are two caregivers
in the home, in comparison with single caregiver homes. The
categories were arranged as 0 = one caregiver family, 1 = two
caregiver family. Target gender is a dichotomous dummy
variable with females = 0 as the comparison group. Number of
children per household is the aggregate number of children
under the age of responsibility residing in the home of the
primary caregiver more than half of the time.

Analytic Strategies
In testing whether neighborhood effects exist, it is
important that a model is specified that accounts for
individual- and neighborhood-level influences. The nested
structure of the FACHS data is appropriate for hierarchical
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linear modeling (HLM). One of the primary advantages of HLM
modeling is that it allows simultaneous investigations of
relationships within a particular hierarchical level, as well
as relationships between or across hierarchical levels (Bryk &
Raudenbush, 1992). In order to model both within-level and
between-level relationships, one needs to simultaneously
estimate two models: one modeling relationships within each of
the individual level units, and a second modeling how these
relationships within units vary between units. HLM is defined
by this two level modeling (Bryk & Raudenbush, 1992). These
models explicitly recognize that individuals within a
particular neighborhood may be more similar to one another
than individuals in another neighborhood and, therefore, may
not provide independent observations (Garner & Raudenbush,
1991). For example, because individuals may be nested within
the same neighborhood, their characteristics are not
independent of one another, sharing as they do many of the
same neighborhood experiences of interest to a sociological
researcher. HLM models avoid violating the assumption of
independence of observations that traditional ordinary leastsquares analysis commits in analyzing hierarchical data (Bryk
& Raudenbush, 1992). Another advantaged of using HLM models is
that it allows one to investigate both individual

65

characteristics and neighborhood characteristics variance
components in the outcome measure, while maintaining the
appropriate level of analysis for the independent variables.
As Garner and Raudenbush (1991) argue, such partitioning
allows the appropriate interpretation of the explanatory power
of hierarchical models. Therefore, one can model both
individual predictors at the individual level and neighborhood
predictors at the neighborhood level.
These models adopt a two level approach to cross-level
investigations where the level-1 model is estimated separately
for each group. This model typically takes the form of a
regression-based model such as:

Level-1: Yy = Poj "i" PijXij -i- nj

Equation 1

where Yij is the outcome measure for individual i in group j,
Xij is the value on the predictor for individual i in group j,
Poj and Pij are the intercepts and slopes estimated separately for
each group (as noted by the subscript j), and r^^ is the
residual.
To graphically il-lustrate the nature of these equations,
I will use an example consisting of several different groups.
When separate regression equations are estimated for each
group, four different patterns can emerge. Figures 1, 2, 3,
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FIGURE 1.

HLM: Identical intercepts and slopes,

identical slopes.

>•

FIGURE 3. HLM: Identical intercepts and multiple slopes.

>•

FIGURE 4. HLM: Multiple intercepts and slopes.
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and 4 illustrate these four possible options. In Figure 1,
each of the groups has identical intercepts and slopes.

In

Figure 2, the groups have identical slope terms, but now the
intercept terms vary significantly across groups. Thus, even
though the relationship between Xij and Yij is equivalent
across groups, the initial * location" (i.e., intercept) of
this relationship varies across groups. In Figure 3, the
groups have similar intercept terms, but the relationship
between Xij and Yij varies significantly across groups. In
Figure 4, both the initial location and the relationship
between Xij and Yij vary significantly across groups (i.e.,
both the intercepts and slopes vary across groups).
Three of these figures display systematic patterns of
differences across the groups (2, 3, and 4). These differences
raise the question of whether there are group level variables
associated with the variation across the groups. For example,
group level variables may be associated with varying
intercepts in Figures 2 and 4 and varying slopes in Figures 3
and 4. This is precisely the question that the level-2
analysis in HLM answers. The level-2 analysis uses the
intercepts and slopes from the level-1 analysis as dependent
variables. For example, a typical level-2 model may take the
following form:
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Level-2:

Poj = Yoo + YoiQj + Uoj

Equation 2

Pij =Yio + YiiGj + Uij

Equation 3

where Gj is a group level variable, yoo and Yio are the second
stage intercept terms, Yoi and yii

the slopes relating Gj to

the intercept and slope terms from the level-1 equation, Ucj
and Uij, are the level-2 residuals. Depending on the pattern of
variance in the level-1 intercepts and slopes, different
level-2 models would be required. For example, in situations
such as Figure 2, where there is no slope variance, the
inclusion of Gj in equation 3 would not be meaningful given
that Pij is identical for all groups. Similarly, in situations
like Figure 3, where there is no intercept variance, the
inclusion of Gj in equation 2 would not be very meaningful
because there is no variance in Pojacross groups. For a more
detailed discussion of HLM techniques see 3ryk and Raudenbush
(1992). The present study uses KLM techniques to investigate
multilevel data. Figure 5 provides the parameters to be
estimated.
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At level 1, the model is Yij=(3oj + Pi, (X.- - X.,) t- r.-, where.
=

Yii
i
D
Poi

Violent behavior score for an individual.
person "i,"
=
neighborhood "j,"
=
unique Y intercept for each j'' neighborhood.
=
unique slope for each j'^ neighborhood.
=
each individual's score on the level 1
predictor variable after subtracting the
average score for the individual's
neighborhood.
the residual, unexplained portion of Y, and
=

(Xij - X.j)

rij

=

the variance in r , a measure of the pooled
within-unit variance in the dependent variable.

At level 2, the equations are (io, = Yi.. + Y"i Wjand,
flij = Yi.. + Yn Wi -r n ij where,
Yoo
Yoi

=
=

Yii

=

Wj

=

Hoi

=

^lj

=

Tw

=

the mean Violent behavior score for neighborhoods,
the mean difference in Antisocial behavior between
neighborhoods,
the average in the slope cf Violent behavior on the
independent variable (e.g. Warm/Supportive parenting) in
neighborhoods where the group score (e.g., neighborhood
violence) is below the median versus chose where it is above
the median,
a neighborhood level predictor (e.g., neighborhood
violence), indicating high or a high or low score for
neighborhood j,
between-unit error or a unique effect of neighborhood j on
mean Violent behavior,
between-unit error or a unique effect of neighborhood j on
the slope of Violent behavior on the independent variable
(e.g. inductive reasoning).

the variance in jXoj. a measure of the between-unit variance in
Violent behavior.

Figure 5. General Parameters for KLM Level-1 and Level-2
Models.
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CHAPTER 4: RESULTS

The demographic distribution indicates that primary
caregivers in Iowa had more education that those in Georgia
(Mean = 12.8 years versus 12.3 years). The two groups did not
differ significantly on any of the measures included in the
present analyses.
As noted in the previous chapter, the study families
lived in 41 neighborhood clusters. These neighborhoods
represented a wide range of neighborhood disadvantage. Across
neighborhoods, the average number of persons living below the
poverty line was 25%. Wilson (1987) and Duncan and Raudenbush
(1999) identified a neighborhood as a high poverty area if 30%
or more of the families live in poverty. Using this criterion,
33% of the community clusters were high poverty areas. Three
communities had poverty rates of over 50%. Conversely, several
of the study communities exhibited low levels of poverty. In
20% of the communities, the percentage of poor families was
less than 10%. The communities also showed substantial
variability with regard to other indicators of disadvantage.
Average per capita income in the study neighborhoods was
$13,190, with a range of $7,332 to $70,147, The community
unemployment rate ranged from 30% to 7 6% with an average of
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30%. And, the percentage of single parents residing in the
neighborhood ranged from 2.91 to 57%, with a mean of 19%. The
communities also showed variability with regard to the number
of residents who were African American. The average percentage
was 46%. However, approximately a quarter of the communities
had a percentage of over 70% while another quarter had less
than 30%.
Table 1 reports the percentage of children who had been
exposed to neighorhood violence. The table indicates that 35%
of the target children were exposed to fights with weapons in
their neighborhoods. Fifty-five percent of the target children
reported being exposed to violent arguments, 22% reported
being exposed to gang fights, 31% were exposed to robberies,
and 17% were exposed to murders in their neighborhoods. The
table also notes that 17% of the children reported being
victims of violence, and 13% of the target children had a
family member who had been a victim of violence. Although not
as high as some studies, the percentages obtained here for
exposure to various forms of violence are similar to the
results found in other studies (Bell & Jenkins, 1993; Richters
& Martinez, 1993).
Table 2 presents the descriptive statistics for the study
variables. The table indicates that violent behavior was

Table 1. Children's Report of Exposure to Neighborhood Violence.

Types of Violence in Neighborhood

Percentage

Fight with a gun or knife

35%

Violent argument between neighbors

55ft

Gang fight

22%

Robbery or mugging

31%

Murder

17A

V i o l e n c e u s e d a g a i n s t you

17

V i o l e n c e u s e d a g a i n s t a f a m i l y meniber

13r

Table 2. Descriptive Statistics for the Study Variables.

Variables

Mean

S.D.

Range

MIN

MAX

H«lqhborhood Lwl
Neighborhood Violence
Neighborhood SES
Neighborhood Subculture
% African American

11.56
2.83
31.85
44.33

4.37

7.00
-1.09

21.00

3.28
29.96

21.00

.00

5.36
56.00
100.00

4.14
.50
.50
1.32
3.65
1.72

-3.21

21.99

.00
.00

1.00

1.00

Within Haiqhborhood Laval
Family SES
Family Structure l=two
Target Gender l=male
Number of Children
Street Code
Violent Peera
Corporal Punishment
Parental Violent Behavior
Warm/Supportive Parenting

12.57
.52
.46
2.67
15.64
4.21
3.40
3.43
91.10

1.26

1.00

1.00

10.00

6.00

24.00

3.00

12.00

1.22

2.00

3,59
10.75

.00
50.00

8.00
15.00
121.00

1.91

.00

15.00

PapendMit Variable
Violent Behavior
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positively skewed, suggesting that it was relatively low.
Hence, the natural log of violent behavior was computed and
used for model estimation. Table 3 presents the correlation
matrix for the study variables. It shows support for several
of the expected hypotheses. For instance, street code and
violent peers are positively associated with violent behavior.
As expected, warm/supportive parenting is negatively
associated with corporal punishment and violent behavior. Also
of interest is the positive association between corporal
punishment and violent behavior.
With respect to the neighborhood level variables, the
pattern of results is largely consistent with the epidemic and
sxibculture perspectives. For example, neighborhood violence is
positively correlated with violent behavior (r = .16).
Neighborhood subculture is positively associated with violent
behavior (r = .10). And, neighborhood SES is negatively
associated with violent behavior (r = -.14) . However, percent
of the sample who are African American is not significantly
correlated with violent behavior. To investigate these
preliminary relationships more closely, I now turn to the
hierarchical linear modeling results.

Table 3. Correlation Matrix for Study Variables.
10

within ifiatiborliooda
1 Violent
Behavior
2 Street

Code

.18**

3 Violent

Peers

.17*»

.15»*

4 Corporal
Punishment

.09*

.03

.05

5 Parental Violent
Behavior

.12"

.04

.06

.07*

6 Warm/Supportive
Parenting

-.13«* -.06

-.08*

-.09*

.01

7 Family
SES

-.04

-.06

-.02

-.03

.03

.05

-.07*

.06

-.09*

-.03

-.10**

.17**

Kalohbothood
8 Neighborhood
Violence
9 Neighborhood
SBS
10 Neighborhood
Subculture
11 I African
American

.16**

.32**

-.14** -.03

.10**

-.05

.38**

.02

.16**

-.07*

.11**

-.02

.04

.07*

.10**

-.04

-.10**

.05

-.08*

-.07*

-.15**

.19**

-.08*

-.08*

.07*

*p < .05, **p < .01. Within Neighborhood Level N - 867, Neighborhood Level N

41

-.04

.01

.09**

11

7S

Hierarchical Linear Modeling (HLM) Results
The first analytical step in HLM was to estimate a random
analysis of variance (ANOVA) model for the dependent variable,
violent behavior. Although the ANOVA model contains no
predictors, it provides a base model for comparison with
subsequent models. Most importantly, it provides a gauge of
how much of the variance in the dependent variable is within
neighborhoods (level 1) versus between neighborhoods (level
2). This allows me to decide whether or not to proceed with
more complex models. If I found, for example, that the
between-unit variance was zero, there would be nothing to
explain at the neighborhood level.
The results of the ANOVA test are presented in Table 4.
As the data in Table 4 show, the total variance in the
dependent variable, violent behavior, was .28442. The amount
of variance lying within neighborhoods was .26463. The between
neighborhood variance was .01979. This implies that about
93.1% of the variance in violent behavior lay within
neighborhoods, while the remaining 6.9% occurred between
neighborhoods. The second analytical procedure was a chisquare test of the homogeneity-of-variance hypothesis. The
null hypothesis of no variation in the average level of
violent behavior among the neighborhoods was rejected (X^(40) =
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Table 4. HLM ANOYA on Violent Behavior.

Parcunecers

Coefficient

SE

t-value

.029

18.655**^

BetwwffTi naiqbborhoods
.541

Grand mean,ifOO

Error Variance Components
Between neighborhoods,
Within neighborhoods,

UO
R

.01979
.26463
.28442

Intraclass Correlation
Between neighborhoods
Within neighborhoods

*** p<.001

Df

Variance

6.9%
93.1%

99.2S*«»

40
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99.25, p < .001). This finding suggests that although most of
the variance in violent behavior (93.1%) is accounted for by
the variance within neighborhoods, rather than between
neighborhoods (6.9%), the between neighborhood variance is
significant enough to model.

Level-1 (Within Neighborhoods)
Before exploring a between neighborhood model, I built a
level-1 analysis-of-covariance (ANCOVA) model using
individual-level variables as predictors of violent behavior
(see Table 5). The level-1 model included family SES, family
structure, target gender, number cf children, street code,
violent peers, corporal punishment, parental violent behavior,
and warm/supportive parenting as predictors of violent
behavior. Two questions can be addressed here. First, is a
predictor significantly related to the outcome, violent
behavior? Second, does the relationship between the predictor
and the outcome vary across neighborhoods? In order to answer
these questions, I ran a HLM ANCOV.A. model that included all of
the individual-level predictors. Their slopes were allowed to
vary to examine whether or not their relationships with
violent behavior varied across neighborhoods (see Figure Id).
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Table 5. HLM ANCOVA of Individual Effects on Violent
Behavior.

Parameters

Coefficient

SE

t-value

.544

.026

20.923—

.013

.015

.022

.118

.159

.031
.031
.032
.033
.036
.038
.032

.867
-.186
5.129**
.839
4.031**
3.424**
.944
2.974**
-5.969**

Betwen naicrtiborhoods

Grand mean,YOO

Wi-*">'"«•n_n^^^borhood«
Family SES, ylO
Family Structure l=two, y20
Target Gender l*iiiale, y30
Nijmber of Children, ^40
Street Code, ySO
Violent Peers, y60
Corporal Pijnishinent, yTO
Parental Violent Behavior, Y80
Warm/Supportive Parenting, Y90

Conditional Error
Variance Components
Between neighborhoods, UO
Within neighborhoods, R

.026

.129
.113
.034
,113
.191

Variance
.01546
.19097
.20643

Percentage reduction in
Conditional error Variance
at individual level(from ANOVA)

27.8

Percentage reduction in Total
Conditional error Variance
(from ANOVA)

27.0

X'
89.82—

Df
40

Level-1 predictors (within neighborhood parameters) were group mean centered.
All predictors are standardized so coefficients can be compared for their relative
size.
**• p<.001 ** p<.01
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Five of the nine levei-1 covariates were significantly
related to violent behavior, the exceptions being family SES,
number of children, family structure and corporal punishment.
As street code (.129) and associating with violent peers
(.113) increase, violent behavior increased. Males displayed
violent behavior to a greater extent than females (.159).
Parental violent behavior was significantly related to
increases in violent behavior (.113). Warm/supportive
parenting (-.191) was significantly related to decreases in
reported levels of violent behavior.
None of the slopes varied significantly across
neighborhoods. This means, for example, that the relationships
between the individual-level predictors and violent behavior
were the same in all of the 41 neighborhood clusters. Thus, in
s\ibsequent models I specified a level-l model in which each of
the individual-level predictors was not allowed to vary across
neighborhoods. This reduces the number of parameters that HLM
must estimate. In addition, by constraining the level-l
effects across neighborhoods, this allows me to generalize the
findings across neighborhoods. In other words, the nature and
magnitude of the relationships between level-l variables are
not dependent upon the specific neighborhood being examined.
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This makes it easier to interpret the effects measured at
level 2.
Recall from Table 4 that the initial variance for violent
behavior within neighborhoods was .26463. Adjusting for group
mean centered level-1 covariates reduced the level-1 variance
by .278. This indicates that the ANCOVA model explains 27.8%
of the variance in violent behavior and 27% of the total
variance. Although most of the level-1 predictors were
significant, a more rigorous test is whether the effect of
these level-1 (within neighborhood) covariates maintain their
significance once the level-2 (between neighborhoods)
variables are added to the predictive equations.

Level-2 (Between Neighborhoods)
In the level-2 model, I examined the extent to which the
adjusted variations in the average level of violent behavior
(the intercept) are explained by the combined effects of the
level-2 and level-1 predictors. The level-2 predictors are
rooted in the epidemic and cultural deviance frameworks
(Anderson, 1999; Jencks & Mayer, 1990; Wilson, 1987). Four
between neighborhood (level-2) predictors were examined:
neighborhood violence, neighborhood SES, neighborhood
subculture, and percent African Ajnerican,
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As noted earlier, there is a large body of research that
suggests that African Americans are more likely to reside in
neighborhoods that are characterized by disorganization as a
result of depopulation, segregation, and unemployment
(Anderson, 1999; Massey & Shibuya, 1995; Wilson, 1996). The
various theoretical perspectives described earlier led me to
expect that neighborhood violence, neighborhood subculture and
percent African American would be positively linked to violent
behavior within neighborhoods. I further expect that
neighborhood SES would be negatively related to violent
behavior. All of the hypothesized neighborhood effects are net
of the contributions of the nine level-1 (within
neighborhoods) covariates presented in the ANCOVA model. The
HLM techniques provide the opportunity to model various
macrostructural variables that are not confounded by
individual-level characteristics. Four between neighborhood
(level-2) predictors were entered into the model. The results
of this final full HLM model are presented in Table 6.
Table 6 shows that after controlling for various
individual-level variables, one of the four between
neighborhood variables was significant, neighborhood SES(y02=.161). The result for neighborhood SES shows its importance in
explaining the mean level of violent behavior (intercept).
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Table 6. HLM of (Full) Neighborhood and Individual Effects on
Violent Behavior.

Parameters

Coefficient

SE

t-value

B«twwn n«i.«rt>borhood»
Grand mean, yOO
Neighborhood Violence, yOl
Neighborhood ses, yOl
Neighborhood Subculture, 7O3
% African American, y04

.547
.014
.161

.021
.029

.023
.035
.033
.075
.025

23.783***
.400
-4.879**

.014
.121
.032
.033
.033
.033
.036
.041
.034

.786
-.099
4.938**

-.280
-1.160

Within nai<aiboiJiooda
Family SES, ylO
Family Structure l=two, yZO
Target Gender l«male, y30
Number of Children, •)'40
street Code, y50
Violent Peers, y60
Corporal Punishment, y70
Parental Violent Behavior, ySO
Warm/Supportive Parenting, ^90

Conditional Error
Variance Components
Between neighborhoods, UO
Within neighborhoods, R

.011
.012
.158
.027
.123
.110
.029
.111

.189

Variance
.00881
.19087
.19968

Percentage reduction in
Conditional error
Variance at neighborhood
Level (from ANOVA)

55.4

Percentage reduction in total
Conditional error
Variance at neighborhood and
Individual level(from ANOVA)

30.0

.818

3.727**
3.333**
.806

2.707**
-5.559**

Df

60.65**^

36

Level-1 predictors (within neighborhood parameters) were group mean centered.
All predictors are standardized so coefficients can be compared for their relative
size.
•** p<.001 ** p<.01
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given that I controlled for individual, family, and peer
characteristics. The result indicates that as neighborhood SES
increases the level of violent behavior decreases. This
finding suggests that children who grow up in affluent
neighborhoods appear to display less violent behavior than
children who are raised in low income neighborhoods.
Surprisingly, neighborhood violence," neighborhood subculture,'
and percent African American do not appear to exert
significant influence on violent behavior reported within
communities. These were unexpected results, which suggest that
neighborhood disadvantage is not automatically related to
increases in violence.'
In addition to the neighborhood effects, there were
several expected individual-level relationships that were
supported net of neighborhood effects. First, although the
neighborhood subculture thesis was not supported at the
contextual level, a significant relationship exists between
code of the street and violent behavior within neighborhoods.

^ Although not shown,

i t shoulc be noted tr.3-. ; include:: -r.? ;i_3::ratic

for neighborhood

violence. The quadratic was not s i g n i f i c a n t .
* I n an e f f o r t

t o b e t t e r understand t h e r e l 3 - ; rnsr.ics z,e-.we^r

structural variables, I specifier a model - i t r . s-.reet.
After examining the results of

t n e o n e - w a y -MOV.-- r r o c l ,

not sufficient variance t o model

street

-oae and other niacro-

ceir.5 tne sepenaent

t h i s r e 1 a t . - ' s - : : 1 ; . T'.--

-r.e

variable.

r ' ^ s ^ . z s incicatec t h a t there was

-es-.^s

t h e ANCVA m o d e l a r e

prese.nted i n the Appendices.
^ I estimated a l l possible cross-ievel
significant interactions emerged.

ir t e r a r - : - r s

j.-,

In tne acceri.rea,

the results of a l l possible cross-level

.-.-.era-r . . :.s.

:

i - r nr. - r y p r o c e c u r e . No

Lr-.:-z°z

a table that summarizes
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This indicates that a street code that encourages delinquent
and violent behavior is operating. Second, associating with
violent peers exerts significant influence on violent
behavior. The direction of the effect suggests that frequent
associations with violent peers wirhin neighborhoods lead to
increased reports of violent behavior within neighborhoods. An
unexpected finding was observed with regard to parental
violent behavior. Parental violent behavior was significant
and positively related to increases in target violent
behavior. This finding is consistent with the social learning
(modeling) hypothesis. Moreover, warm/supportive parenting was
significantly associated with violent behavior. This finding
suggests that parents who engage in a consist pattern of
quality parenting are able to reduce the chances of their
child engaging in antisocial and violent behaviors (Conger &
Simons, 1997; Furstenberg et al., 1999; Jarrett, 1997; Simons
et al., 1998). Finally, males reported higher levels of
delinquent behavior than females.
The between neighborhood level variables accounted for a
reduction of 55.4% in the variance of the dependent variable.
This translates into about 55.4% of the variance in violent
behavior being explained by neighborhood level predictors.
Recall, however, that only about 6.95- of the total variance
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can be accounted for at this level. Thus, although the model
accounted for more than half of the between neighborhood
differences in violent behavior, most of the variance lies at
the individual level. The level-2 model, compared to the
level-1 (ANCOVA) model, reduces the total conditional error
variance by only an additional 3% {30% overall).
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CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION

In the present study, I have attempted to provide some
insight into the effects of exposure to various forms of
violence, while controlling for neighborhood, peer, family,
and individual influences. In general the findings do not
support the epidemic, cultural deviance (neighborhood level),
and social modeling of corporal punishment argiaments. However,
the results do provide support for the predictions of the
following relationships: neighborhood SES, street code,
differential associations, modeling parental violence, and
warm/supportive parenting. These aspects are discussed in more
detail.
This study was able to (1) establish that the level of
violent behavior varies significantly between neighborhoods,
(2) estimate the amount of variance in the dependent variable
that lies within and between neighborhoods, and (3)
incorporate neighborhood- and individual-level variables into
the explanation of violent behavior. The results demonstrated
the importance of individual-level variables as predictors of
violent behavior. The HLM ANOVA model showed that the vast
majority of explained variance in violent behavior (93.1%) was
attributable to within neighborhood (level-i) factors. At
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most, between neighborhood (level-2) factors could account for
6.9% of the explained variance in violent behavior. Overall,
individual (level-1) predictors accounted for 27.8% of the
variance in violent behavior.
Level-1 results were consistent with several hypothesized
relationships. First, Anderson (1999) maintains that a street
code, which is conducive to violence, develops among various
types of disadvantaged neighborhoods. The significant
relationship at the individual level in the present study
supports Anderson's assertion. Those individuals who invest in
the code of the street are more likely to report engaging in
higher levels of violence.
Another important level-1 finding was that associating
with violent peers led to increases in violent behavior. This
finding is consistent with the social learning/differential
association theory which argues that violent peers influence
violent behavior through differential reinforcement (Akers et
al., 1979; Elliott & Menard, 1996; Simons et al., 1994b; Warr
& Stafford, 1991). This finding persists after controlling for
individual, family, and neighborhood characteristics.
The findings also indicated that African-American boys
displayed greater involvement in violent behavior than girls.
It is possible that violent behavior among African-American
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boys may partially represent reactions to oppressive life
experiences and standards perceived as unfair and
unobtainable. These reactions result in attempts to recapture
feelings of self-worth, identity, and respect by adopting
norms of social distancing and physical toughness (Anderson,
1999). In fact, strong beliefs in the core values of the
^American Dream," combined with experiences that the
legitimate means required for success are blocked, may provide
a recipe for eventual alienation, frustration, and perhaps,
engagement in delinquent behavior (Anderson, 1999).
Another possible explanation may be che propensity to
violence due to geographic location. Ic has been observed that
African Americans who live in both cities and suburbs
experience much higher levels of exposure to violent crime
than Whites (Logan & Stults, 1999). This suggests that African
Americans are more likely to be victims of violent crimes,
which is a strong predictor of criminal offending (Durant et
al., 1994) .
Another important level-1 finding was that corporal
punishment was not significantly related to violent behavior.
There was a small, significant zero-order correlation (.08)
between corporal punishment and violent behavior. However, the
relationship was not significant as expected. Although,
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studies have found a positive relationship between corporal
pianishment and antisocial behavior (Cohen & Brooks, 1994;
Straus, 1991), such an assertion appears to be an
oversimplification. In the present: study, sixty—six percent of
the primary caregivers indicated that they use corporal
punishment as a form of discipline. The results here are
consistent with the findings from other researchers who
suggest that corporal punishment is used as a major form of
discipline in African-American families (Anderson, 1999;
McAdoo, 1997; Peters, 1997).
In addition, the findings suggest that the use of
corporal punishment for African-American children, combined
with quality parenting, fosters high child compliance and low
levels of misbehavior (Anderson, 1999; Deater-Deckard & Dodge,
1997; McAdoo, 1997; Peters, 1997; Simons et al., 2000).
Whereas the finding for the modeling of corporal punishment
and violent behavior was not supportea, the results with
regard to parental violent behavior provide strong support for
the modeling hypothesis.
The modeling hypothesis argues that children who observe
their parents' use of violence learn to use violence. This
finding is consistent with past studies that have found that
antisocial and violent parents provide a training ground for

teaching their children such behaviors (Straus, 1991; Straus
et al., 1980; Straus & Smith, 1990). Thus, it appears that
parental use of violence is detrimental to youth development.
To the extent that this interpretation is valid, it implies
that the dominance of the family as an institution in society
has paradoxical consequences for violent behavior. On the one
hand, the family is a source of social control that serves to
reduce crime and delinquency (Gottfredson & Hirschi, 1990;
Hirschi, 1969; Sampson & Laub, 1993; Simons et al., 1998). On
the other hand, deviance and violence within the family is
likely to be an especially significant predictor of violence
in a society with a dominant family system. Thus, implying
that the family serves as a key vehicle for the
intergenerational transmission of violence. The findings here
are consistent with a modeling or observational learning
explanation of aggressive behaviors (Bandura, 1977; Straus,
1991), in which children are more likely to adopt specific
behaviors that are exhibited by their parents or other
significant adults in their lives.
I also found evidence that is consistent with the
assertion that quality parenting serves as an important social
control process in high-risk neighborhoods (Furstenberg et
al., 1999; Jarrett, 1997). The findings for warm/supportive
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parenting show that this variable exerted significant effects
on reducing violent behavior. This finding indicates that
competent parents who engage in warm/supportive parenting
techniques reduce the likelihood of involvement in violent
behavior among their children. The observed relationship
should not be surprising. The family is often the primary
source of socialization, and parents who use effective
parenting strategies increase the healthy development of their
children (Furstenberg et al., 1999; Gottfredson & Hirschi,
1990; Jarrett, 1997; Maccoby, 1992; Maccoby & Martin, 1983;
Simons et al., 1996).
With respect to the neighborhood-level variables, I found
that the level-2 predictors accounted for 55% of the variance
explained in violent behavior. In particular, I found that
neighborhood SES was associated wirh significant decreases in
violent behavior, above and beyond the effects of family,
peer, and individual characteristics. The fact that
neighborhood SES was significant and inversely related to
violent behavior suggests that neighborhood resources and role
models are important in reducing violent behavior. This
findings lends support to the socialization perspective that
considers role models, institutions, resources, and monitoring
as important means by which neighborhoods influence behavior
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(Brooks-Gunn et al., 1993; Duncan, 1994; Sampson et al.,
1999). Brooks-Gunn et al. (1993) argue that it is the positive
influence of concentrated socioeconomic resources, rather than
the presence of low-income neighbors, that enhances child
outcomes. The present findings support this line of research.
Contrary to expectations, I failed to find support for
the epidemic and cultural deviance perspectives. The epidemic
perspective predicts that peer-induced behavior problems found
most commonly in low-income neighborhoods will have a negative
effect on the children growing up in them. When I applied this
framework to neighborhood violence predicting childhood
violence, the theory was nor supported. Although I observed a
significant zero-order correlation (r =.16) between
neighborhood violence and childhood violent behavior, the
effects failed to emerge as significant when entered into the
multilevel model. It is possible that neighborhood violence
does not exert significant influence on these children because
they are preadolescents. Indeed, it has been argued that the
family is the major source of influence on preadolescents
(Conger & Simons, 1997; Gottfredson & Kirschi, 1990;
Thornberry et al., 1994). Another explanation for this finding
may be that children have become desensitized to the pervasive
neighborhood violence they witness. Because children reported

being exposed to high rates of violence, they may be more
likely to normalize it or become desensitized to it (Garbarino
et al., 1992). The non-finding provides support for the
growing literature suggesting that children chronically
exposed to violence may experience a desensitization process
such that these types of stressors have little direct impact
on their well-being (Farrell & Bruce, 1996; Osofsky et al.,
1993).
Surprisingly, I found no indication that neighborhood
subculture of violence is associated with higher rates of
violent behavior. According to Anderson (1999: 32), the causes
of inner-city violence are deterinined by both social structure
and social situation: *the inclination to violence springs
from the circumstances of life among the ghetto poor—the lack
of jobs that pay a living wage, the stigma of race, the
fallout from rampant drug use and drug trafficking, and the
resulting alienation and lack of hope for the future." Because
of the social problems described above, a code of the street
develops in which individuals tolerate violence and attempt to
achieve status/respect through their presentation of self and
tough demeanor which is conducive to violence. These features
of the social environment lead to unusually high levels of
crime and socialization problems for youngsters—particularly
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African Americans. My results contradict Anderson's (1999)
code of the street thesis at the contextual level. Although I
observed a significant individual-level effect, the
neighborhood effect failed to reach significance, although
there was a significant zero-order correlation (r =.10)
between neighborhood subculture and violent behavior. The
findings observed here are consistent with the results
observed by Sampson and Jeglum 3artusch (1998). They observed
that not only were African Americans intolerant of deviant
behavior, they were less tolerant of crime than their
European-American counterparts. Sampson and Jeglum Bartusch
(1998: 801) also argue, ^Because race and neighborhood are
confounded, the tendency in the literature has been,
incorrectly in our view, to attribute to African Americans a
distinct culture of violence." The results reported here
indicate that there is no ''black" subculture of violence.
Also of interest in the present study is the
nonsignificant finding of percent African American in the
sample on violent behavior. Past research has established that
areas with high concentrations of African-.z^erican families
are often characterized by high levels of economic
disadvantage (Sampson & Lauritsen, 1994; Wilson, 1987). These
researchers suggest that neighborhoods largely comprised of
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African-American families often exhibit high rates of violence
because they are more likely than White communities to suffer
extreme economic disadvantage, which disrupts collective
socialization and fosters crime. The results obtained here
suggest that this may not be the case. It is suggested here
that percent African American in the neighborhood is unrelated
to violent behavior. This may be a consequence of the sampling
approach, which involved oversampling raiddle-class AfricanAmerican neighborhoods.
Overall, the principal macrostructure predictor of
violent behavior was neighborhood SES. It is important to note
that the effect of neighborhood SES was considered in addition
to other macrostructural predictors and individual level
predictors to rule out any confounding of effects. It is also
important to keep in mind that although neighborhood SES
proved important, individual level factors were generally much
more powerful in explaining violent behavior.
This suggests that variations in violent behavior have
less to do with neighborhood-level variations in violence,
subcultures of violence, and percent of the sample that is
African American than originally thought. The importance of
individual-level predictors has been confirmed by other
multilevel studies of delinquency, fear of crime, and
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adolescent development. Using HLM techniques in community and
school characteristics, Welsh, Greene, and Jenkins (1999)
found that variations in student misconduct accounted for by
between school and between neighborhood characteristics
accounted for 4%. Perkins and Taylor (1996) found that
variance in fear of crime accounted for by between block or
between neighborhood factors ranged from 6% to 8%, depending
on the independent variables entered and the type of dependent
measures used. In HLM analyses of adolescent developmental
outcomes, Elliott et al. (1996) found that neighborhood-level
factors accounted for only 1 ro 6 percent of the total
explained variance. In each case, rhe vast majority of
explained variance was attributable to individual-level
predictors. The present study also found chat the between
neighborhood factors accounted for 3=- of the variance in the
dependent variable.
A clear strength of this study was the use of multilevel
modeling techniques. Bryk and Raudenbush (1992) have suggested
that social science data are almost inevitably hierarchical
because humans usually live in social, political, and economic
contexts. Although social scientists have long recognized this
phenomenon, analytical methods have had difficulty coming to
terms with it. Two general approaches have been adopted in
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dealing with this reality. The first is to disaggregate all
the higher order variables to the individual level. For
example, neighborhood characteristics are assigned to the
individuals and analyses are done at the individual level.
Regrettably, individuals in different neighborhoods are
assigned the same value on the neighborhood variable,
regardless of differences between neighborhoods, and the
assumption of independence on which most of the classical
statistical estimation methods (e.g. ordinary least squares)
are based is violated. The other aiternarive is to aggregate
individual-level characteristics to the higher level and
conduct the analysis at the aggregate level. Bryk and
Raudenbush (1992) point out thar this method discards all the
within-group information which .may sometimes account for 80%
to 90% of the total variation in the outcome variable. HLM
techniques made it possible to combine data from individualand group-levels of analysis within a single analytic
framework.
Although the major strength of the present study was its
use of a multilevel approach, there were several limitations
that need to be addressed. First, this study used crosssectional data. Longitudinal data would have provided a
stronger test of the causal priorities asserted in the
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hypothesized relationships. The strength of longitudinal data
is its ability to show the effects of the independent
variables on the dependent variable while controlling for
prior levels of the dependent variable. This could not be done
in the present cross-sectional model.
A second potential limitation relates to the sample.

The

study focused upon African-American families residing in towns
and small cities. Much of the theorizing and research on
contextual effects has focused on urban, inner-city
neighborhoods (Osgood & Chambers, 2000) . However, structural
changes, concentrations of poverty, and social disorganization
have led sociologists to become interested in problems taking
place in small and rural neighborhoods (Osgood & Chambers,
2000; Simons et al., 1997). It has been argued that many of
the economic transformations occurring in urban, inner-city
communities are occurring in small towns (Conger & Elder,
1994). With the parallel changes that are occurring in urban
and rural communities, this study would have been strengthened
by the inclusion of African Americans who reside in urban,
inner-city communities. Therefore, any generalizations about
the present findings have to be cautioned.
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CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSION

This study, like all research, raises as many questions
as it answers and suggests directions for further research.
The data from this study indicate that exposure to various
forms of neighborhood violence was unassociated with childhood
violence. The idea that "violent children" come from violent
communities is unsupported by the present findings. Clearly,
further research is needed to understand what forms of
neighborhood violence affect childhood antisocial behavior,
which is the first step to adolescent antisocial and violent
behavior (Gottredson & Hirschi, 19SC; Moffitt, 1997; Patterson
et al., 1992; Sampson & Laub, 1993; Simons et al., 1998). The
conditions under which this process develops and its
implications for development-particularly among AfricanAmerican children living in dangerous environments-deserve
careful attention in future longitudinal designs.
It has been noted that African Americans are more likely
to live in neighborhoods where they are exposed to greater
amounts of violence, thus leading to increased victimization
and criminal offending (Anderson, 1999; Bell & Jenkins, 1993;
Durant et al., 1994; Logan & Stults, 1999; Oliver, 1994). If
this is the case, African-American children especially
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African-American males functioning in such an environment
should be of particular concern. With the highest rates of
school drop-out and unemployment (Wilson 1987) and the most
rapidly increasing rates of victimization, perpetration, and
arrests for violent crime (Anderson, 1999; Durant et al.,
1994; FBI, 1998; Maguire & Pastors, 1998), the very survival
of this group is threatened. Although girls and boys do not
seem to differ greatly in witnessing lethal violence (Bell &
Jenkins, 1993), statistics on victim characteristics indicate
the victims are most likely young males (FBI, 1998; Maguire &
Pastore, 1998). How does this very real threat affect
adolescent males' sense of a future? How does this vision of
the future impact the willingness to engage in risk-taking
behaviors, including violence?
Another important aspect that should be given attention
in future research is the influence of neighborhood affluence
on child development (Brooks-Gunn et al., 1993; Massey, 1996).
Since neighborhood affluence appears to impart considerable
advantages to youth reside in affluent communities, it is
important to view the neighborhood as an important source of
socialization. However, research has demonstrated the unequal
distribution of resources and opportunities in AfricanAmerican communities (Anderson, 1999; Massey & Denton, 1993;
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Oliver, 1994; Wilson, 1987, 1996). Equalizing neighborhood
resources and opportunities through structural measures that
would promote economic or racial residential integration is
one route, although a difficult one.
Although neighborhood SES proved important, individuallevel factors explained most of the variance in violent
behavior. Therefore, investigators and researchers should
conduct research that focuses on these psychosocial
characteristics. It appears from the current findings that
parental behaviors directly influence childhood behavior.
Researchers should examine whether or not there is a
reciprocal relationship between antisocial parents and
antisocial children (Patterson et al., 1992).
Moreover, researchers have found that individual-level
factors play a dominant role in predicting crime and
delinquency, but usually in isolation of between neighborhood
factors (Sampson & Wilson, 1993) . I advocate the need for more
multilevel assessments of crime and delinquency in particular
settings and institutional factors than has generally been the
case (Reiss & Roth, 1993; Short, 1998). While the present
study used multilevel modeling, new studies may build upon
this study by using more comprehensive and multiple measures
of constructs.
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Finally/ further attention needs to be given to issues of
validity and reliability in measurement of such complex
constructs. Models with strong scientific bases but
constructed with a recognition of the reality of the AfricanAmerican experience have evolved and continue to develop.
However, the dominant culture in academe has often overlooked
these models (Gibbs, 1998; Young & Sulton, 1996). The
continued development of models that focus on the AfricanAmerican experience should be used in explaining various
developmental trajectories for African-Ajnerican children
(Graham, 1994; Gibbs, 1998). It is hoped that this study will
significantly contribute the conversation of violence,
especially among African Americans, and serve as a springboard
for future analyses on the A.frican American experience.
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APPENDIX A: STUDY ITEMS
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Study Items
Neighborhood SES (Census Data)
CODE

EDUC5
MEMP
FEMP
AVEINC
WOCC
BOCC

lABEl.

Education, graduate degree
Males employed
Females employed
Average household income
Total white collar occupations
Total blue collar occupations

Parent Report-Supervision
Ques^on

How often do you know what [fill
name] does after school? Is it-

Scale

l=always
2=often
3=sometimes
4=or never

How often do you know where [fill
name] is and what [fill he_she] is
doing? Is itHow often do you know how well
[fill name] is doing in school? Is
itHow often do you know if [fill
name] does something wrong? Is itHow often can [fill name] do
whatever [fill he_she] wants after
school without you knowing what
[fill he she) is doing? Is it—

Corporal Punishment
Quection

How often do you spank [fill name]
when [fill he_she] does something
wrong? Is it...

Scale

l=always
2=often
3=sometimes
4=or never

When you discipline [fill name],
how often do you hit fill him_her]
with a belt, a paddle, or something
else? Is it...

Parental Inductive Reasoning
Qaes'tion

When you and [fill name] have a
problem, how often can the two of
you figure out how to deal with it?
Is it...
How often does [fill name] talk to
you about things that bother [fill
him her]? Is it...
How often do you ask [fill name]
what [fill he_she] thinks before
deciding on family matters that

Scale

l=2lways
2=often
3=somecimes
4=or never
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involve [fill him her]? Is it—
How often do you give reasons to
[fill name] for your decisions? Is
itHow often do you ask [fill name]
what [fill he_she] thinks before
making decisions that affect [fill
him her]? Is it...
When [fill naune] doesn't know why
you make certain rules, how often
do you explain the reason? Is it...
How often do you discipline [fill
name] by reasoning, explaining, or
talking to [fill him her]? Is it...

Parent Report Supervision
Question

Now, we would like to know a little
bit about [fill name]'s friends.
How well do you know [fill name]'s
friends? Is it...
How often do you talk with [fill
name]'s friends? Is it...

How well do you know the parents of
[fill name]'s friends? Is it-

How often do you talk with the
parents of [fill name]'s friends?
Is it...

About how many times a week does
(fill name] do things with friends
outside of school? Is it...
Please tell me how much you agree
or disagree with the following
statements describing [fill namej's
friends. [fill name]'s friends do
well in school. Do you...
[fill name]'s friends get into a
lot of trouble. Do you...
[fill name]'s friends go to church.
Do you...
[fill name]'s friends sometimes
smoke or drink. Do you...
[fill name]'s friends listen to
their parents. Do you...
[fill name]'s friends sometimes
break the law. Do you...

Scale

l=not at all
2=a little bit
3=fairly well
4=or verv well
l=never
2=less than once a month
3=a couple of times a month
4=about once a week
5=or several times a month
l =not at all
2=a little bit
3=fairly well
4=or very well
l=never
2=less than once a month
3=a couple of times a month
4=about once a week
5=or several times a week
l=iess than once a week
2=1 to 2 times a week
3=3 or 4 times a week
4=5 or more times a week
l =strongly agree
2=agree
3=disagree
4=cr strongly disagree
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[fill neunel's friends are involved
in school activities like sports,
band, choir, or school club. Oo
you...

1
i
I

Parental Antisocial Attitudes
Qucs'ti.on

Please indicate how much you agree
or disagree with the following
statements about getting along with
other people. Sometimes you have
to use physical force or violence
to defend your rights. Do you...
Arguing or fighting with other
people usually makes matters worse
rather than better. Do you...
People will take advantage of you
if you don't let them know how
tough you are. Do you...
People who get into fights are
bullies. Do you...
Sometimes you need to threaten
people in order to get them to
treat you fairly. Do you...
People do not respect a person who
is afraid to fight physically for
his or her rights. Do you...
Behaving aggressively is often an
effective way of dealing with
someone who is taking advantage of
you. Do you...
If you don't let people know you
will defend yourself, they will
think you are weak and take
advantage of you. Do you...
It is irr^ortant to show other
people that you cannot be
intimidated. Do you...
People tend to respect a person who
is tough and aggressive. Do you...

Scale

l=strongly agree
2=agree
3=disagree
4=strongly disagree

Delinquent Peers
Ques'tion

During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have skipped
school without an excuse? Is it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have...
Purposely damaged or destroyed
property that did not belong to
them? Is it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have... Stolen
something worth less than $25? Is

Scale

l=none of them
2=some of them
3=cr all of them

Ill

it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have... Stolen
something worth $25 or more? Is
it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have... Hit
someone with the idea of hurting
them? Is it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have...
Attacked someone with a weapon or
with the idea of hurting them? Is
it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have... Used a
weapon, force, or strong-arm
methods to get money or other
things from people? Is it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have... Used
tobacco (cigarette, smokeless
tobacco, etc.)? Is it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have... Used
alcohol (beer, wine, bourbon,
vodka, etc.)? Is it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have... Used
illegal drugs like marijuana,
hashish, LSD, cocaine, downers, or
crack? Is it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have... Used
prescription drugs for fun or to
get "high" without a doctor's
prescription? Is it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have... Used
inhalants such as solvents,
gasoline, rush, or glue? Is it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have... Gotten
high using drugs of some kind? Is
it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have... Drunk a
lot of alcohol - 3 or more drinks
at one time? Is it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have... Had
sex? Is it...
During the past 12 months, how many
of your close friends have... Gotten
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pregnant or gotten a girl pregnant?
Is it-

Street Code & Neighborhood Subculture
Scale

Quttstlon

Now, please tell me how much you
agree or disagree with the
following statements about getting
along with other people. Sometimes
you have to use physical force or
violence to defend your rights. Do
you...
Arguing or fighting with other
people usually makes matters worse
rather than better. Do you...
People will take advantage of you
if you don't let them know how
tough you are. Do you...
People who get into fights are
bullies. Do you...
Sometimes you need to threaten
people in order to get them to
treat you fairly. Do you...
People do not respect a person who
is afraid to fight physically for
his or her rights. Do you...
Behaving aggresively is often an
effective way of dealing with
someone who is taking advantage of
you. Do you...
If you don't let people know you
will defend yourself, they will
think you are weak and take
advantage of you. Do you...
It is important to show other
people that you cannot be
intimidated. Do you...
People tend to respect a person who
is tough and aggressive. Do you...

l=strongly agree
2=agree
3=disagree
4=or strongly disagree

Neighborhood Violence
Scale

Question

I am going to describe some events
that may or may not have happened
in your neighborhood. Please tell
me if these events have happened
often, sometimes, or never during
the past six months. During the
past six months, how often was
there... A fight in your neighborhood
in which a weapon like a gun or
knife was used? Was it...
During the past six months, how
often was there... A violent argument

l=often

2=sometimes
3=or never
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between neighbors? Was it...
During the past six months, how
often was there... A gang fight? Was
it...
During the past six months, how
often was there... A sexual assault
or rape? Was it...
During the past six months, how
often was there... A robbery or
mugging? Was it...
During the past six months, how
often was there... A murder? Was it-

Target Report Supervision
Question

How often does your [fill dad mom]
know what you do after school? Is
it...

Scale

l=always
2=often
3=sometimes
4=or never

How often does your [fill dad_mom]
know where you are and what you are
doing? Is it...
How often does your [fill dad_mom]
know how well you are doing in
school? Is it...
How often does your [fill dad mom]
know if you do something wrong? Is
it...
How often can you do whatever you
want after school without your
[fill dad_mom] knowing what you are
doing? Is it...

Target Report Inductive Reasoning
Question

Scale

When you and your [fill dad_mom]
have a problem, how often can the
two of you figure out how to deal
with it? Is it...
How often do you talk to your [fill
dad_mom] about things that bother
you? Is it...

l=always
2=often
3=sometimes
4=or never
How often does your [fill dad_mom]
ask what you think before deciding
on family matters that involve you?
Is it-

How often does your [fill dad_mom]
give you reasons for [fill his_her]
decisions? Is it...
How often does your [fill dad_mom]
ask you what you think before
making decisions about you? Is it...
When you don't understand why your
[fill dad_mom] makes a rule for you
to follow, how often does [fill
he she] explain the reason? Is itHow often does your [fill dad mom]
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discipline you by reasoning.
explaining, or talking to you? Is
it...

DYADIC INTERACTION SCALES
Warm/Supportive Parenting
Cods

WM - Warmth/support

Scale

Primary Caregiver to Target Child

PARENTING SCALES
Quality Time
Cod*

QT - Quality Time

Scale

Primary Caregiver to Target Child

Consistent Discipline
Code

CD - Consistent Discipline

Scale

Primary Caregiver to Target Child

Parental Influence
Code

PI - Parental Influence

Scale

Primary Caregiver to Target Child

Child Monitoring
Code

Scale

CM - Child Monitoring

Primary Caregiver to Target Child

Positive Reinforcement
PO - Positive Reinforcement

Primary Caregiver to Target Child
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Table 7. HLM ANOVA on Street Code.

Parameters

Coefficient

SE

t-vaiue

15.638

.136

114.985***

Between n^xghborhood*

Grand mean,yOO

Error Variance Components
Between neighborhoods,
Within neighborhoods,

UO
R

Variance
.08394
3.61585
3.69979

Intraclass Correlation
Between neighborhoods
Within neighborhoods

*** p<.001

2.3%
97.7-

Df
45.88

40
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Table 8. HLM of (Cross level Interaccions) Neighborhood and
Individual Effects on Violent Behavior.

Parameters

Coefficient

SE

t-value

Between n«i.trt>borhood«

Grand mean, 7OO
Neighborhood Violence, yO I
Neighborhood SES, yGl
Neighborhood Subculture, yOS
% African American, ^04

.3<57
.014
-.159
-.021
.037

.023
.035
.039
.075
.029

23.783*'
-4.077*'
-.280
-1.276

-0X4
.012
.005
.022
.019
.121
.011
.OOS
.025
.014
.032
.007
.009
.021
.029
.033
.015
.017
.019
.023
.033
.022
.041
.C39
.039
.033
.015
.035
.028
.029

.786
1.167
.444
.182
.053
-.099
.818
.333
.880
1.071
4.938*'
-.286
-.333
1.333
.655
.818
1.133
1.176
.631
.174
3.727*'
1.045
- . 4 87
.282
.256
3.333*
.267
.857
.786
-.172

.400

Wxthia neighborhoods

Family SES, ylO
Neighborhood Violence, yl 1
Neighborhood SES, yl2
Neighborhood Subculture, ylS
% African American, yl4
Family Structure l=two, y20
Neighborhood Violence, y21
Neighborhood SES, y22
Neighborhood Subculture, y23
% African American, y24
Target Gender l«male, y30
Neighborhood Violence, y31
Neighborhood SES, y32
Neighborhood Subculture, y33
% African American, y34
Number of Children, y40
Neighborhood Violence, y41
Neighborhood SES, y42
Neighborhood Subculture, y43
% African American, y44
Street Code, ySO
Neighborhood Violence, y51
Neighborhood SES, y52
Neighborhood Subculture, y53
% African American, y54
Violent Peers, y60
Neighborhood Violence, y61
Neighborhood SES, y62
Neighborhood Subculture, y63
% African American, y64

.014
.004
.004
.001
-.012
.009
.003
-.022
.015
.158
-.002
-.003
.028
.019
.027
.017
.020
.012
.004
.123
.023
-.020
-Oil

.010
.110
.004
.030
.022
-.005
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Table 8. Continued.

Corporal Punishmenc, y70
Neighborhood Violence, yTX
Neighborhood SES, y72
Neighborhood Subculture, y73
% African American, >74
Parental Violent Behavior, ySO
Neighborhood Violence, ySl
Neighborhood SES, y82
Neighborhood Subculture, y83
% African American, y84
Warm/Supportive Parenting, ^90
Neighborhood Violence, y91
Neighborhood SES, -{91
Neighborhood Subculture, y9i
% African American, "1*94

Conditional Error
Variance Components
Between neighborhoods, UO
Within neighborhoods, R

.029
-.013
.019
.025
-.003
.111

.041
.004
.028

.025
-.199
-.032
.012
.036
.005

.036
.048
.032
.034
.019
.041
.035
.025
.024
.028
.034
.036
.016
.027
.021

.160

1.167
.893
-5.559*
-.889
.750
1.333
.238

Df

Variance
.00881

.806

-.271
.594
.735
-.158
2.707«
1.171

£3.84-'

36

.19087
.19968

Percentage reduction in
Conditional error
Variance at neighborhood
Level (from ANOVA)
Percentage reduction in total
Conditional error
Variance at neighborhood and
Individual level(from ANOVA)

30.0

Level-1 predictors (within neighborhood parameters) were group mean centered.
All predictors are standardized so coefficients can be compared for their
relative size.
*•* p<.001
p<.01
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